# National Register of Historic Places Registration Form

1				
free.				
	UC I		<u>j</u> etį	n e politico a a a a
NAT. R		1883-18-18		

150

This form is for use in nominating or requesting determinations for individual properties and districts. See instructions in National Register Bulletin,	
How to Complete the National Register of Historic Places Registration Form. If any item does not apply to the property being documented, enter	
"N/A" for "not applicable." For functions, architectural classification, materials, and areas of significance, enter only categories and subcategories	
from the instructions. Place additional certification comments, entries, and narrative items on continuation sheets (NPS Form 10-900a).	

### 1. Name of Property

Historic name Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area	nn 00 00 A
Other names/site number PG: 79-115	
2. Location	
street & number Area bounded by 14204 Old Marlboro Pike to the north, 14519 Elm	not for publication
Street/14508 Main Street to the east, Western Branch to the south, 5	600
Old Crain Highway to the west	
city or town Upper Marlboro	vicinity
State Maryland code MD county Prince George's code 033	zip code 20772
3. State/Federal Agency Certification	
for registering properties in the National Register of Historic Places and meets the pro- requirements set forth in 36 CFR Part 60. In my opinion, the property <u>meets</u> does not meet the National Register Crite property be considered significant at the following level(s) of significance: 	·
Title         State or Federal	agency and bureau
In my opinion, the property meets does not meet the National Register criteria.	
	- 100 - 111 - 10000
Title State or Federal	agency and bureau

Town of Upper Marlboro Resid Name of Property	lential Area	Λ	Prince	George's Cour County and	
A. National Park Service Ce     I, hereby, certify that this property is:         entered in the National Reg         determined eligible for the N         determined not eligible for th         removed from the National I         other (explain:)	ister	Signature of the K	eeper 12U	l	Date of Action 12-12-12
5. Classification Ownership of Property (Check as many boxes as apply)	Category of Proper (Check only one box)	(Do not inc Contril	clude previo	ources within ously listed resource Noncontribu	ces in the count.)
private	building(s)	72	2	15	buildings

X district

site

structure

object

6. Function or Use

X

**Historic Functions** 

X private

(Enter categories from instructions)

public - Local

public - State

public - Federal

Name of related multiple property listing (Enter "N/A" if property is not part of a multiple property listing)

N/A

DOMESTIC: Single Dwelling

**RELIGION: Religious Facility** 

FUNERARY: Cemetery

OTHER: Utility Building (Telephone and

Telegraph)

Current Functions

6

1

79

sites

structures

objects

Total

15

Number of contributing resources previously

3: Kingston, Content, and John H. Traband House

(Enter categories from instructions)

listed in the National Register

DOMESTIC: Single Dwelling

**RELIGION: Religious Facility** 

FUNERARY: Cemetery

VACANT

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area Name of Property

Architectural Classification (Enter categories from instructions)	Materials (Enter categories from instructions)		
COLONIAL	foundation: BRICK; STONE; CONCRETE		
	WOOD: Weatherboard; Shingle;		
MID-19 <sup>th</sup> CENTURY: Greek Revival. Gothic	ASBESTOS; SYNTHETICS: Vinyl,		
Revival	walls: METAL: Aluminum		
LATE VICTORIAN: Queen Anne			
LATE 19 <sup>th</sup> and 20 <sup>th</sup> CENTURY REVIVALS:			
Colonial Revival, Tudor	roof: WOOD; ASPHALT; METAL		
LATE 19 <sup>th</sup> and 20 <sup>th</sup> CENTURY AMERICAN			
MOVEMENTS: Praire School (American	BRICK (Bell Tower); WOOD (Bell Tower);		
Foursquare), Bungalow/Crafstman	other: WOOD, CONCRETE, BRICK (Porches)		
MODERN MOVEMENT: Minimal Traditional,			
Ranch			

#### Narrative Description

(Describe the historic and current physical appearance of the property. Explain contributing and noncontributing resources if necessary. Begin with a summary paragraph that briefly describes the general characteristics of the property, such as its location, setting, size, and significant features.)

#### **Summary Paragraph**

The Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area includes approximately 83.5 acres on the western side of Upper Marlboro in central Prince George's County, Maryland. The survey area includes residential property types from the mid-eighteenth century, the nineteenth century, and the twentieth century representing an array of notable property types. These include the eighteenth-century dwellings of Kingston (ca. 1730) and Content (ca. 1787), the Queen Anne-style John H. Traband House (1895), and multiple properties along Rectory Lane dating to the early to mid-twentieth century that represent the Tudor, American Foursquare, Bungalow, Cape Cod, Minimal Traditional, and Ranch styles. In addition, the survey area contains properties exhibiting elements of the I-house, side-gable, and gable-front vernacular plans. The survey area also includes two church properties. The Trinity Episcopal Church was erected in 1846 on the site of an earlier eighteenth-century frame meetinghouse constructed by the Presbyterian congregation. An associated cemetery dating to pre-Revolutionary War is located adjacent to the church building, and a larger associated cemetery occupies approximately three acres on the north side of Rectory Lane. In addition, a cemetery located on Valley Lane marks the site of a post-Civil War church and school erected by the African-American community in Upper Marlboro. The congregation still maintains the cemetery; however, the frame church was torn down in the early twentieth century after the construction of the 1916 Union United Methodist Church, which remains in use to the present day. Three additional cemeteries are located within the survey area. The Forrest/Craufurd family cemetery is located on the Kingston tract, while the Tyler Family cemetery is located immediately to the north, and the Marlboro Methodist Church Episcopal Cemetery is located on Old Marlboro Pike. The survey area also includes one historical monument erected in 1922, at the intersection of Old Crain Highway and Main Streets to mark the beginning of construction of the Robert Crain Highway.

#### See Continuation Sheets 7.1 through 7.13.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 1

The Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area is located in central Prince George's County, approximately eighteen miles southeast of Washington, D.C. The residential area encompasses the western section of the 0.4 square miles that comprise the incorporated Town of Upper Marlboro, which is the county seat for Prince George's County. The residential area, which includes approximately 83.5 acres is bounded by Old Marlboro Pike to the north, the Western Branch of the Patuxent River and the incorporated town boundary to the south, the incorporated town boundary to the west, and the properties at 14519 Elm Street and 14508 Main Street to the east. The commercial and civic section of the town borders the residential area to the east, and late-twentieth and early twenty-first-century residential development borders the area to the north. Woodland largely comprises the areas to the west and south of the residential area, which is characterized by rolling hills. The main thoroughfares include Old Marlboro Pike, which runs northeast to southwest, and Old Crain Highway, which runs east to west and becomes Main Street in the commercial part of town.

The Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area consists of approximately seventy-eight contributing buildings, objects, and sites, including sixty-eight dwellings, two churches, six cemeteries, one utility building, and one historical marker, which date from ca. 1730 to 1961. The residential area also includes fifteen non-contributing buildings that post-date the period of significance (1721-1961) or lack integrity from the period of significance.

Most properties consist of individual town lots, with the dwellings set back from the roads on grass-covered lawns dotted with deciduous and evergreen trees, accessed by paved-asphalt or gravel driveways. The lots range in size from 0.13 acres to three acres. A group of approximately thirty-five contributing dwellings and one contributing cemetery dating from 1929 to 1961 fronts Rectory Lane, which runs east to west from Old Marlboro Pike to a cul-de-sac at the western edge of the residential area. This grouping is associated with the planned subdivision of Marlboro Heights, the only subdivision within the residential area. Eleven contributing properties, dating from ca. 1730 through 1950, are located along Old Crain Highway. This includes one sandstone monument erected in 1922 to mark the beginning of construction of the Robert Crain Highway, located in an oval-shaped grass island between the two lanes of the Old Crain Highway. Eleven contributing properties dating from ca. 1787 to 1948 are located along Old Marlboro Pike, and seven contributing properties constructed ca. 1930 and ca. 1945. A contributing cemetery that dates to 1865 is located along Valley Lane at the southern end of the residential area. One contributing property, built in 1950, is located along Wilson Lane, which runs south from the center of Rectory Lane.

The collection of contributing properties represent the evolution of Upper Marlboro from a rural village, with eighteenth- and early to mid-nineteenth-century dwellings, to a thriving small town and county seat as reflected by the large number of early to mid-twentieth-century dwellings that exhibit suburban forms, such as American Foursquare, side-gable cottages, and Minimal Traditional. Upper Marlboro retains examples of a wide array of popular architectural styles that include both high-style and vernacular interpretations of Georgian, Greek Revival, Italianate, Gothic Revival, Queen Anne, Colonial Revival, Tudor, and Craftsman styles. Building forms include the I-house, L-shaped plan, American Foursquare, Cape Cod, side-gable and front-gable cottages, and Ranch dwellings. The majority of dwellings are frame, with the exterior walls clad in replacement siding,

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

#### Section number 7 Page 2

such as vinyl, aluminum, or asbestos shingles. A few properties retain their original clapboard siding. Several brick and stone buildings that date from the early to mid-twentieth century are located within the residential area as well.

A more detailed description of the notable and/or representative properties within the Upper Marlboro Residential Area follows. The descriptions are presented alphabetically by street name and in ascending numerical order.

# 14204 Old Marlboro Pike (Old Mill Place; John H. Traband House, PG: 79-019-021)<sup>2</sup>

The John H. Traband House is an asymmetrical, two-and-one-half-story, Queen Anne-style dwelling constructed between 1895 and 1897 as the residence of John H. Traband, a prominent businessman and miller in Upper Marlboro. The dwelling was designed by Arthur F. Nicholson, a Prince George's County builder and architect located in Laurel. B. Wesley Cranford, an Upper Marlboro carpenter, oversaw the construction of the dwelling. John H. Traband occupied the property upon its completion in 1897, until his death in 1938.

The Queen Anne-style dwelling rests on a brick foundation, and clapboard siding covers the exterior walls. The gables are sheathed in fish scale asbestos shingles. The pyramidal roof features lower integral gables on the west and south elevations and cross gables on the east and north elevations. The roof is sheathed in scalloped-shaped asbestos shingles. Interior brick chimneys extend from the center of the pyramidal roof and the ridge of the north cross gable. One-over-one light, double-hung, wood-sash windows flanked by operable, louvered, wood shutters light the interior of the dwelling. A small rectangular window featuring a large, diamond-shaped glass pane bounded by smaller square-shaped panes is situated between the first and second story in the west elevation.

A two-story porch with turned columns, decorative brackets, and balustrades is located on the south elevation. The porch has been enclosed with glass. The main entry, accessed by a brick sidewalk and stoop, is situated in the center bay in the south elevation of the two-story porch. The entry consists of a replacement, one-light, metal storm door. The dwelling features projecting two-story bays on the south and east elevations. The projecting bays are polygonal in the first story and rectangular in the second story, with sawn work brackets in the cutaway corners.

A one-story, frame, shed-roof addition was constructed in 1974 along the north elevation of the dwelling. A covered walkway connects the addition to a two-bay garage constructed in 1961 at the southeast corner of the dwelling.

A paved-asphalt driveway is located to the east of the dwelling. A two-story frame carriage house constructed ca. 1897 and a masonry milk house built ca. 1945 are situated to the southeast of the dwelling.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The John H. Traband House was individually listed in the National Register of Historic Places on March 22, 1984, as the only extant late-nineteenth-century Queen Anne-style dwelling in Upper Marlboro, a town which underwent extensive alteration in the mid-twentieth century. The dwelling is an important resource for understanding the growth and development, and the architectural character of the town at the close of the nineteenth century, and in the early decades of the twentieth century.

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 3

# 14407 Old Marlboro Pike (O'Bryan-Fisher House, PG: 79-019-056)

The O'Bryan-Fisher House, situated adjacent to the west side of Old Marlboro Pike, is a two-story, three-bay, frame dwelling with a rear ell. The dwelling was erected in 1873 by Thomas A. O'Bryan, a miller. A two-story projecting bay was added ca. 1910 to the north (side) elevation, and a two-story side-gabled addition was added to the southeast corner ca. 1940 in addition to a rear porch and garage

The dwelling rests on a brick foundation, and asbestos shingles cover the exterior walls. The side-gable roof is clad in asphalt shingles and features a central cross gable accentuated by a four-light diamond-shaped window. A plain, boxed, wood cornice with returns accentuates the eaves. Two corbelled brick chimneys protrude from the center of the roof ridge. Fenestration consists of two-over two-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows in the first story and a combination of two-over-two light and six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows in the second story.

A one-story, hipped-roof porch shelters the three bays of the facade (west elevation). Brick piers support the wood floor. The turned and chamfered porch posts feature fan brackets with turned spindles. The porch shelters the main entry situated in the center bay. A single-leaf, multi-light wood door, surmounted by a transom and protected by a screen door, provides access to the interior.

A hipped roof caps the three-sided projecting bay attached to the north elevation. A window lights each side of the bay. A single bay consisting of a window in the first and second story is located to the south of the projecting bay. A one-story, shed-roof, screened porch is attached to the east (rear) elevation and access via a central single-leaf screen door. Two windows are situated in the second story, to the east of the first-story porch.

The east elevation consists of two evenly spaced bays in the first and second stories.

A paved-asphalt driveway stretches south from Upper Marlboro Pike to a ca. 1940 one-story, one-bay, frame garage.

# 14418 Old Marlboro Pike (Union Memorial United Methodist Church, PG: 79-019-020)

The Union Memorial Methodist Church is a one-and-one-half-story, three-bay, frame, simple Gothic Revivalstyle building. The building has a gable-front roof, a three-story square bell tower appended to the front (west) elevation, and a ca. 1995 five-story, four-bay, side-gable addition extending from the north elevation. The church was erected in 1916 to replace the old Union Chapel (located on Valley Lane), which was organized in 1863 and has since served as an important focal point for the African-American community in Upper Marlboro.

The church rests on a molded concrete block foundation clad in decorative stone facing. Aluminum siding covers the exterior walls of the church and addition, and asphalt shingles clad the roof. The side-gable roof features a central cross gable accentuated by a four-light diamond-shaped window. A brick chimney extends from the southeast corner of the roof. The church and addition are lit by one-over-one light, double-hung, aluminum-sash windows. Shallow pointed-arch transoms surmount the first story windows in the church. The windows in the north and south elevations that light the nave and the west elevation windows that flank the entry are filled with modern stained glass memorial panes.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 4

The three-story bell tower dominates the facade of the church. Four poured-concrete steps flanked by an iron railing lead to a double-leaf, wood-paneled entry door, which is surmounted by a shallow pointed-arch transom featuring stained glass. The entry is capped by a steeply pitched gable-front roof. The second story of the tower features a set of paired windows. The belfry is situated atop a hipped roof that caps the second story of the tower. The belfry is sheltered by a pyramidal roof supported by four posts.

A poured-concrete ramp leads to an integral porch that connects the 1916 church to the ca. 1995 addition situated to the north. The addition measures one-story in height and four bays in width. The addition rests on a molded concrete foundation clad in decorative stone meant to duplicate the appearance of the main block of the church.

Parking lots line the building to the west and north. A grass yard, dotted with deciduous trees, border the east and south sides of the building.

## 14422 Old Marlboro Pike

The dwelling located at 14422 Old Marlboro Pike, constructed in 1945, is a representative example of a Minimal Traditional dwelling found in Upper Marlboro. The dwelling is located on the east side of Old Marlboro Pike, adjacent to the south side of the Union Memorial Methodist Church, and serves as the rectory for the church.

The dwelling rests on a brick foundation, and brick laid in a bond of continuous running stretchers comprises the exterior walls. The side-gable roof, featuring a cross gable at the southern end, is sheathed in asphalt shingles. A brick exterior chimney extends from the northern gable.

The west elevation, which faces Old Marlboro Pike, is three bays wide. Fenestration primarily consists of sixover-six light, double-hung, aluminum-sash replacement windows, some of which are flanked by inoperable, aluminum, louvered shutters.

A one-story, two-bay, integral porch has been enclosed so that the main entry into the dwelling occupies the center bay of the west elevation. The entry consists of a single-leaf wood door, which is sheltered by a one-light storm door, flanked by one-light sidelights, and topped by a one-light transom. Three nine-over-one light, double-hung, aluminum-sash windows are situated to the south of the entry, filling in the once open porch.

A paved-asphalt driveway stretches east from Old Marlboro Pike to the north of the dwelling. A grass lawn with mature evergreen and deciduous trees surrounds the dwelling, which features foundation plantings at the west, south, and east elevations.

# 14103 Rectory Lane

The dwelling located at 14103 Rectory Lane was constructed in 1939 as part of the planned Marlboro Heights subdivision. The dwelling represents a typical one-and-one-half-story Cape Cod form found in Upper Marlboro. The dwelling faces north towards Rectory Lane and sits atop a brick foundation. Brick laid in a bond of continuous running stretchers covers the exterior walls. The side-gable roof is sheathed in asphalt

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 5

shingles. A brick exterior chimney is located on the east elevation. Two gable dormers, clad in vinyl siding and inset with a six-over-six light, double-hung, wood-sash window, pierce the north roof slope.

Three poured-concrete steps, flanked by a metal railing, lead to the centrally located main entry located in the north elevation. The entry consists of a single-leaf, four-light, wood-paneled door, sheltered by an aluminum storm door. A Greek Revival-style wood door surround consisting of Doric pilasters and topped by a simple entablature accentuates the entry. Two evenly spaced, six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows flank the entry. A secondary entry, sheltered by a one-story, one-bay, shed-roof entry porch, is located in the southernmost bay of the west elevation. A set of paired windows light the west gable. A one-story, one-bay addition, featuring a ribbon of three six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows is attached to the east elevation of the dwelling.

A paved-asphalt driveway leads south from Rectory Lane, to the southwest side of the dwelling. A wood fence extends from the southeast and southwest corners of the dwelling to enclose a grass lawn dotted with mature deciduous and evergreen trees.

## 14200 Rectory Lane (Trinity Episcopal Cemetery)

The Trinity Episcopal Cemetery encompasses approximately 2.2 acres on the north side of Rectory Lane. The cemetery dates to the early twentieth century and contains the graves of many prominent Upper Marlboro citizens including Frederick Sasscer, editor of the Prince George's *Enquirer* and *Enquirer Gazette* and superintendent of the Prince George's County Schools.

A gravel driveway provides access into the cemetery from Rectory Lane. A formal set of iron gates set into brick piers mark the vehicular access from the west side of Old Marlboro Pike. The grave markers utilize a variety of styles and materials including stone tablets, bronze and granite ground-level plaques, as well as family burial tombs. The cemetery grounds are relatively level and dotted with mature evergreen and deciduous trees. A small tool shed, erected ca. 1940, is located near the southern end of the cemetery, to the east of the gravel driveway. This one-story, one-bay shed is comprised of rusticated concrete block. A steeply pitched gable-front roof clad in asphalt shingles caps the building. A wood cross extends from the roof ridge near the front of the building. Wood siding covers the gable ends. A solid, single-leaf, wood door provides access into the west elevation of the building. A boarded-over window is located in the eastern corner of the north elevation. A tall wooden fence encircles a small area to the south and east of the building.

## 14211 Rectory Lane

The dwelling located at 14211 Rectory Lane, constructed in 1929, is the oldest extant residence fronting Rectory Lane. The dwelling represents a typical American Foursquare-style residence found in Upper Marlboro. The dwelling faces south towards Rectory Lane and sits atop a rusticated concrete block foundation. Clapboard siding covers the exterior walls, and the hipped roof is sheathed in asphalt shingles. A brick exterior chimney pierces the apex. A hipped-roof dormer, clad in clapboard siding and featuring a set of paired, three-light, awning-sash windows, extends from the southern roof slope.

Five poured-concrete steps lead to a one-story, full-width porch that shelters the south elevation. The porch features a wood floor supported by rusticated concrete block piers that extend above the wood balustrade.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

#### Section number 7 Page 6

Simple wood posts are set into each pier to support the asphalt shingle-clad hipped roof. The main entry, situated in the easternmost bay of the elevation, consists of a multi-light, single-leaf, wood door. Fenestration consists of six-over-one light, double-hung, wood-sash windows hung singly or in pairs. The majority of windows feature inoperable, aluminum, louvered shutters.

A paved-asphalt driveway leads north from Rectory Lane to the northwest side of the dwelling. A pouredconcrete sidewalk stretches from Rectory Lane to the south elevation porch. Large foundation plantings conceal the southwest and west elevations of the dwelling.

### 14308 Rectory Lane

The dwelling located at 14308 Rectory Lane was constructed in 1937 as part of the Marlboro Heights subdivision. The dwelling is one of only two Tudor-style dwellings identified within the Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area; the second Tudor-style dwelling, located at 14112 Rectory Lane, was constructed in 1939.

The dwelling located at 14308 Rectory Lane faces south towards Rectory Lane and sits atop a rusticated concrete block foundation. Asbestos shingles cover the exterior walls, and the steeply pitched side-gable roof, featuring a cross gable in the eastern end of the south elevation, is sheathed in asphalt shingles. A brick interior chimney pierces the roof ridge at the western end.

The south elevation measures three-bays wide with a one-story, one-bay addition appended to the west elevation. Fenestration consists of six-over-one-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows hung singly, in pairs, or in threes.

Five poured-concrete steps, framed by rusticated concrete walls and posts, lead to a one-bay, poured-concrete landing, flanked by an iron railing that provides access to the main entry. The entry, situated in the westernmost bay of the main block, consists of a rounded-arch wood door with a small four-light circular window near the top. A small rounded door hood, integral with the main roof of the dwelling, shelters the entry, which is flanked by two original metal light fixtures.

A paved-asphalt driveway leads north from Rectory Lane, to the east side of the dwelling. The remnants of a poured-concrete sidewalk are visible from Rectory Lane to the main entry. The grass lawn that surrounds the dwelling is dotted with mature cedar and evergreen trees. Small foundation plantings surround the dwelling.

## Crain Highway Monument (Old Crain Highway at Main Street, PG: 79-019-64)

The Crain Highway Monument, constructed in 1922, is a bottle-shaped monument comprised of roughly cut local sandstone with concrete trim. The thirty-foot tall monument was erected in a grass island between two lanes of the Old Crain Highway, at the west end of Main Street. Howard Sill, a Baltimore architect, designed the monument to commemorate the groundbreaking for construction of the Baltimore-Southern Maryland Trunk Line (later Robert Crain Highway) on September 30, 1922. The construction of the concrete-paved roadway provided for efficient overland travel for farmers transporting goods to Baltimore and for passengers traveling to southern Maryland.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 7

The monument rests on a base approximately sixteen-feet square and is comprised of two steps built of cut stone. The eleven-foot square body consists of iron-bearing coursed sandstone in various shades of gray, brown, and red, set into concrete. A concrete plaque accentuates each side of the monument. The southwest and northeast plaques feature incised lettering, which reads:

# BALTIMORE & SOUTHERN MARYLAND TRUNK LINE

# ROBERT CRAIN HIGHWAY

The northwestern plaque reads:

## AT THIS POINT CONSTRUCTION WAS STARTED SEPTEMBER 30, 1922

The southeast concrete plaque is devoid of lettering.

An additional wide course of molded concrete forms a lintel for the plaques as well as a base for the tapering neck of the monument. The body curves inward and narrows as it ascends, but remains square. A crown molding of concrete accentuated by an acorn-shaped finial surmounts the monument.

5415 Old Crain Highway (Kingston, PG: 79-019-013 and Forrest Family Cemetery, PG: 79-019-071)<sup>3</sup> Kingston, believed to be the oldest extant building in Upper Marlboro, is a one-and-one-half-story, side-gable southern Tidewater vernacular dwelling constructed ca. 1730. The dwelling features Gothic Revival-style detailing that dates to 1859. Kingston was erected as the plantation home of David Craufurd, a planter, merchant, and Justice of the County Court. The property remained in the Craufurd family until the property was purchased by Dr. Frederick Sasscer in 1859.

Kingston faces east, situated on a steep hill that overlooks the western edge of the commercial center of Upper Marlboro, on the north side of Old Crain Highway. The dwelling consists of a five-bay wide section, with a one-story kitchen addition appended to the north elevation. The dwelling sits atop a brick foundation, and wide, flush, horizontal board siding sheaths the exterior walls. The gable ends are clad in board-and-batten siding; and the siding was recently removed from the kitchen addition, which is undergoing rehabilitation. The sidegable roof, clad in slate shingles, extends on the east and west elevations to create full-width porches at the first story. Three evenly spaced gabled dormers, each lit by a six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash window and accentuated by simple scrolled vergeboards on the gables. The north and south gable ends of the dwelling feature the same vergeboard detailing. Two exterior brick chimneys are situated at the north and south ends of the dwelling. A brick pent situated between the two chimneys on the north end connects to the dwelling to the one-story kitchen wing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Kingston was individually listed in the National Register of Historic Places on July 21, 1978, as a notable example of an early eighteenth-century vernacular dwelling of the southern Tidewater region featuring later Gothic Revival detailing.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 8

Fenestration consists of a variety of double-hung, wood-sash window types, including six-over-six-light, four-over-four-light, four-over-two-light, and three-over-three-light.

The main entry to the dwelling is centered in the east elevation. The double-leaf doors contain two oval-shaped model panels. Three-light sidelights and a five-light transom accentuate the entry. The porch that shelters the east elevation is supported by six square posts set atop wooden piers. An additional entry is located in the west elevation and consists of a single-leaf door topped by a three-light transom.

Kingston is situated at the end of a long, gravel, tree-lined lane that curves northeast from Old Crain Highway. The grass lawn is dotted with mature evergreen and deciduous trees and bushes. A small one-story, one-bay smokehouse, topped by a pyramidal roof and located to the northwest of the kitchen wing, is the only extant outbuilding historically associated with the property. A one-story one-bay, ca.-1990 garage is located to the south of the dwelling.

The Forrest/Craufurd Family Cemetery is located in the woods northwest of the house. The Forrest/Craufurd Family Cemetery contains at least six burials. A flat slab marks the burial site of Martha Walker, third daughter of David Craufurd, who died on January 31, 1796. A marble obelisk records the burial of Richard Forrest, (d. October 7, 1828), Sarah Forrest (wife of Richard Forrest, d. August 22, 1832), Sarah Forrest (d. January 5, 1864), David M. Forrest (d. November 25, 1825), and Julius Forrest (d. September 18, 1829). It appears that no additional burials were made in the Forrest/Craufurd Family Cemetery after Kingston and its surrounding land was sold to Dr. Frederick Sasscer in 1859.

# 5600 Old Crain Highway (Brooke-Herring House, PG: 79-019-45)

The Brooke-Herring House is a two-part frame dwelling consisting of a traditional I-house with Greek Revival detailing constructed ca 1870 and a cross-gable addition constructed in 1893. The property occupies a wedge that forms from the intersection of Old Crain Highway to the north and the old road to Croom (now closed) to the south.

The two-story, three-bay main block sits atop a brick foundation. The exterior walls are clad in clapboard siding, and slate covers the side-gable roof, which features an interior brick chimney at each gable end. The main block is lit by six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows flanked by operable louvered wood shutters.

A brick stoop leads to the main entry that occupies the center bay in the east elevation of the main block. A single-leaf, wood-paneled door is flanked by three-light-over-one-panel sidelights and topped by a four-light transom.

The two-story, two-bay cross-gabled addition, constructed in 1893, is attached to the south elevation of the main block. The addition sits atop a brick foundation, and the exterior walls are clad in clapboard siding slightly narrower than the main block siding. Slate shingles cover the side-gable roof, which features a brick exterior chimney on the south gable end. A three-sided projecting bay, capped by a hipped roof and surmounted by the cross-gable accentuates the northern bay of the east elevation of the addition. The addition

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 9

is fenestrated by two-over-two-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows, the majority of which are flanked by operable louvered, wood shutters. One-over-one-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows are located in the south elevation.

An enclosed rear porch extends across the southwest corner of the main block and the entire first story of the west elevation of the addition. The enclosure is clad in board-and-batten siding and capped by a shed roof. Six-over-six-light, double-hung, aluminum sash windows light the addition.

A paved-asphalt driveway extends from the intersection of the Old Crain Highway and the old road to Croom (no longer in use) and forms a circle at the east side of the dwelling. The driveway and dwelling are bordered by boxwood and other foundation plantings. The larger lot is characterized by large deciduous trees.

### 14508 Main Street (Owens-Dyer House, PG: 79-019-55)

The Owens-Dyer House is a two-and-one-half-story, Queen Anne-style dwelling constructed in 1915 by Claude Owens on the site of an older brick dwelling. Owens worked for the Bank of Southern Maryland and lived in the house until it was sold in 1935.

The dwelling is situated on a slight rise overlooking the north side of Main Street, near the eastern boundary of the residential area. The dwelling rests on a concrete foundation, scored to imitate individual blocks. The exterior walls are clad in clapboard siding, and a hipped roof, clad in asphalt shingles, caps the dwelling. Two, interior, brick chimney pierce the roofline near the apex. A small hipped-roof dormer inset with a single-light window is centered on the eastern, western, and southern roof slopes. The dwelling is primarily lit by one-over-one-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows, the majority of which are flanked by operable, louvered, wood shutters.

The east elevation (façade) measures four-bays wide and faces a service alley that runs north from Main Street. A one-story porch, a portion of which is screened, extends across the width of the east elevation and wraps around to the north and south. The wood porch floor rests on brick piers and features a turned balustrade and tapered Doric porch posts that support a slightly pitched shed roof. A set of wood steps, flanked by a wood railing, provide access to the porch and the main entry into the dwelling, which occupies the center bay of the east elevation. The entry consists of a paneled wood door, protected by a one-light, wood storm door. Simple one-light over one-panel sidelights flank the entry, which is surmounted by a three-light transom. The southeast bay of the façade features a projecting, two-story, three-sided bay capped by a pyramidal roof.

The Owens-Dyer House is situated on a grass lot heavily populated by deciduous and evergreen trees. A white picket fence surrounds the property.

## 14504 Elm Street (Jarboe-Bowie House, PG: 79-019-02)

The Jarboe-Bowie House is a two-story, side-gabled dwelling built ca. 1852 by Rueben W. Bunnell, a local carpenter. Bunnell acquired two, 0.5-acre lots on the northeast corner of Elm Street and Ritchie-Marlboro Road (Old Marlboro Pike) in 1850. He subsequently erected a two-and-one-half-story, side-gable, vernacular dwelling on the corner lot (14500 Elm Street, Bunnell-Sparrough House, PG: 79-019-01), and sold the second lot, which included the two-story dwelling, to William Jarboe in 1852. Jarboe served as the Register of Wills

## National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 10

for Prince George's County from 1854 until 1873 and Clerk of Courts for Prince George's County from 1879 to 1892.

The dwelling consists of a two-story dwelling situated on a steep lot that slopes downward from south to north so that the dwelling appears to be one-and-one-half-stories in height on the south elevation and two stories on the north elevation. The foundation consists of brick on the southern end and cement block at the northern end. The exterior walls of the south elevation are sheathed in clapboard siding, while aluminum siding covers the remaining elevations. Wood shakes cover the side-gable roof, which features two brick interior chimneys on the northern and southern slopes, at the east gable.

The façade (south elevation) is sheltered by a one-story, full-width porch consisting of a brick foundation, wood floor, and four simple Doric posts that support a shed roof. The porch provides access to the main entry, which occupies the westernmost bay. The entry consists of a six-panel, wood door, topped by a seven-light transom and flanked by four-light sidelights atop a wood panel. An additional entry occupies the westernmost bay of the north elevation.

The first story of the dwelling is predominantly lit by six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows in each elevation. The second story of the south elevation features small three-over-three-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows.

The Jarboe-Bowie House, which is currently vacant, occupies a partially wooded town lot.

## 14519 Elm Street (Trelawn, PG: 79-019-017)

Trelawn is a three-part, two-and-one-half-story, frame dwelling erected ca. 1850; it was most likely erected by John Brown Brooke, a prominent attorney and Clerk of the County Court. Brooke purportedly erected the dwelling to serve as his town residence.

Trelawn is situated on a large lot on the south side of Elm Street and faces east. The dwelling consists of a twoand-one-half story gable-roof main block, appended by two smaller gable-roof additions. The main block rests on a stone foundation, and the exterior walls are clad in plain, horizontal siding. Asphalt shingles cover the gable roof, which is accentuated by a boxed cornice featuring a bracketed vergeboard and gable-end returns. Two interior brick chimneys pierce the roof ridge.

The main block is primarily lit by six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows, flanked by operable, wood, louvered shutters. A rounded-arch window is located in the uppermost story of the north elevation. Two three-over-three-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows light the south gable.

The main block measures three-bays wide, with the main entry situated in the westernmost bay of the two-bay northern gable end. The entry consists of double-leaf doors, framed by a plain wood door surround and topped by a four-light transom and flanked by three-light over one-panel sidelights. A one-story, hipped-roof porch, set atop brick piers and supported by chamfered posts with molded capitals, shelters the north elevation. The secondary entry, which most likely served as the original entry, is located near the northern end of the east elevation. The entry consists of a single-leaf, wood-paneled door, accentuated by a plain wood surround, three-

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

### Section number 7 Page 11

light over one-light sidelights, and topped by a three-light transom. This entry is sheltered by a one-story, hipped-roof porch similar in detailing to the north porch.

The west elevation features a two-story sleeping porch in the two northernmost bays. The porch rests on concrete block piers. The first story is lit by six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows, and banks of twelve-light, single-light windows fenestrate the second story.

A lower two-story, three-bay, gable-roof wing, added ca. 1870, extends from the south elevation of the main block. The addition, inset from the main block on the east and west elevations, rests on a brick foundation. A replacement single-leaf, full-paneled door provides interior access through the center bay of the east elevation. The addition is fenestrated by six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash windows, smaller than those of the main block. A one-story, one-bay, ca.-1940 kitchen wing extends from the south elevation of the two-story wing and rests on a concrete foundation. The main entry, consisting of a one-light, full-paneled, single-leaf door, is located in the south elevation. The windows are six-over-six light, double-hung, wood-sash types.

A circular gravel driveway leads south from Elm Street to the north side of Trelawn. Large evergreen and deciduous trees frame the driveway and dot the grass lawn that surrounds the dwelling.

# 14518 Church Street (Content, PG: 79-019-016)<sup>4</sup>

Content is a two-story, two-part, frame dwelling erected in 1787, with a stair hall and porch added ca. 1800, and a two-story wing appended to the north elevation before 1844. Since its construction, the dwelling, which faces east towards the county courthouse, has been owned by families prominent in the civic, economic, and social affairs of Upper Marlboro, Prince George's County, and the State of Maryland, including the Craufurd, Magruder, Beanes, Lee, and Bowling families.

The dwelling consists of a four-bay block at the southern end (main block) and a three-bay block at the northern end. The southern block of the dwelling's foundation is comprised of stone, while the remaining sections are brick. The exterior walls are sheathed in clapboard siding, and the side-gable roof is clad in slate shingles. A brick, exterior chimney is located on the north elevation and two freestanding, brick chimneys connected by a one-story pent-roof brick section is located on the south elevation. The pent section contains a small four-overfour-light, double-hung, wood-sash window.

Brick piers connected by wood latticework support a two-story porch that extends across the southern three bays of the east elevation. The porch features a plain wood balustrade and wood posts. An entry is situated in the northernmost bays of the southern block at both the first and second stories. The first-story entry features a paneled wood door surmounted by an elliptical fanlight and flanked by simple sidelights. The first story windows of the southern block consists of nine-over-nine light, double-hung, wood-sash windows, and the second story features nine-over-six light, double-hung, wood-sash windows in the east elevation. The windows in the south and west elevations, as well as the windows in the northern block consist of six-over-six-light, double-hung, wood-sash types. The majority of windows feature operable, louvered, wood shutters. An entry,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Content was individually listed in the National Register of Historic Places on September 13, 1978 as a representative example of a late eighteenth-century dwelling erected in Upper Marlboro.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County Maryland

#### Section number 7 Page 12

accessed by a brick stoop, is located in the northernmost bay of the west elevation of the south block. In addition, a door situated to the east of the south chimney provides access to the basement level of the dwelling

The northern block appends the northern gable end of the south block. Slightly shorter than the south block, the north block measures one-room deep. The east elevation measures three-bays wide, with an entry situated in the southernmost bay. The entry has been boarded over to accommodate a window air conditioning unit; however, the simple transom remains. An additional entry is situated in the northernmost bay of the west elevation.

A paved driveway leads north from Church Street to a one-and-one-half-story, four-bay, asymmetrical, gableroof garage, erected ca. 1980, situated to the west of the dwelling. A spacious green lawn, dotted by mature evergreen and deciduous trees, curves downward from west to east at the north, east, and south sides of the property.

## 14519 Church Street (Trinity Episcopal Church and Cemetery, PG: 79-019-15)

Trinity Episcopal Church is a one-and-one-half-story brick, Gothic Revival-style church constructed in 1846 on the site of a ca. 1810 frame church building. The church was designed by a prominent Baltimore architect, Robert Carey Long, Jr. In 1896, a four-story bell tower was added to the north (front) elevation of the church to commemorate the building's fiftieth anniversary.

The church is situated on a slight rise overlooking the south side of Church Street. The building sits atop a brick foundation and brick, laid in common bond, comprises the exterior walls. The brickwork of the 1896 bell tower is darker than that of the rest of the building. The north elevation of the bell tower is laid in a bond of continuously running headers, with alternative bricks projecting in a checkerboard pattern above the centrally located entry. The steeply pitched gable roof of the church is clad in asbestos shingles and accentuated by a modillioned wood cornice. The church is fenestrated by single-light, gothic-arch windows, inset with stained-glass panes.

The main entry, which consists of a set of six-paneled double-leaf doors, is centrally located in the bell tower. A wood molding leads to a seven-light fanlight that surmounts the entry. A double-brick segmental arch frames the fanlight and entry. A white stone plaque is located above the door frame and reads:

Trinity Church Built in 1846 Refurbished in 1896

Two gothic-arch windows, accentuated by a segmental brick arch surround, are located above the plaque. A pair of inset plain brick panels, consisting of three courses of corbelling above the lintel of each panel, is situated at the third level of the bell tower. Three gothic-arch openings are located at the fourth level and denote the belfry. A triple course of corbelling surmounted by ornamental brick moldings defines a crenellated parapet. A double-corbelled string course separates each of the four levels of the tower. The east and west elevations of the tower, which measures one-bay wide, contains the same level of ornamentation at each level as the north elevation.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 7 Page 13

The east and west elevations of the church are five-bays wide. A corbelled brick water table accentuates each side. A small one-story, hipped-roof addition is attached to the southwest corner of the church. A small replacement window lights the addition, which features two single-leaf entries in the west elevation. The east elevation features an additional entry in the northernmost bay. A covered walkway, flanked by an iron railing, connects the church to the Clagett Memorial Building, a two-story, gable-roof building.

An associated cemetery, which dates to the eighteenth century when the site was used by a Presbyterian congregation, occupies the northeast corner of the property, which is enclosed by an iron fence. Mature deciduous and evergreen trees and bushes surround the building. A brick parish hall, constructed in 1926, is located to the east of the church (14519 Church Street).

## Valley Lane (Union Methodist Episcopal Chapel Site and Cemetery, PG: 79-046)

Valley Lane extends south from Church Street through woodland, to parallel the north side of Western Branch The site of the first Methodist Church and cemetery for the African American community of Upper Marlboro occupies a 3.07-acre lot, approximately 350-feet south of Church Street, on the east side of Valley Lane. The cemetery, which dates to the late 1860s, is the only physical evidence of the 1865 church building that served as the location of the first classroom for African American students The church was replaced in 1916 by the frame Union Memorial Methodist Episcopal Church on Old Marlboro Pike. The 1865 church building served as a community gathering place and after its demolition, the property was the site of camp meetings. The cemetery continues to be used and maintained by the Union Memorial Methodist Episcopal congregation.

## **Alterations**

The Upper Marlboro Residential Area contains few modern intrusions including buildings, structures, and landscape features, such as roadways. Those buildings erected after 1961 do not infringe upon or detract from the significance of the buildings, sites, and structures that contribute to the district. In addition, the extant buildings that contribute to the district retain their original location and setting as well as massing, design, workmanship, and overall materials. The removal of secondary domestic and agricultural outbuildings associated with each contributing property does not detract from the ability of the extant dwellings to convey their significance as residential property types. The lack of significant alterations and intrusions supports the residential area's cohesion and ability to convey its historical associations and feeling as the residential area of Upper Marlboro.

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area Name of Property

Statement of Significance Summary Paragraph (provide a summary paragraph that includes level of significance and applicable criteria)

The Upper Marlboro Residential Survey Area is significant under Criterion A in the area of community planning and development as a notable collection of residential buildings that reflects development over time, from the eighteenth through the twentieth centuries, as a direct result of Upper Marlboro's designation as the county seat and as a commercial, political, and social center for Prince George's County. The survey area is also significant under Criterion A as part the *African-American Historic Resources in Prince George's County Multiple Property Theme Study*, because the residential area includes the site of a significant African-American population in the post-Civil War era and demonstrates their transition from slavery to freedom. The survey area is significant under Criterion C in the area of architecture for its notable examples of eighteenth-, nineteenth-, and twentieth-century architectural styles and forms, as well as for its exemplification of specific types and periods of construction.

Narrative Statement of Significance (provide at least one paragraph for each area of significance)

## Community Planning and Development

The survey area is a notable collection of buildings that reflect development over time, from the eighteenth century through the twentieth century. As the center of government and politics in Prince George's County since 1721, Upper Marlboro includes a distinctly separate residential community that developed on the outskirts of the town center in direct response to the growth of the political and commercial importance of the town. The residential buildings reflect the continual growth and stability of the community from its designation as the county seat in 1721 through to the mid-twentieth century.

The survey area is also significant under the *African-American Historic Resources in Prince George's County Multiple Property Theme Study.*<sup>1</sup> The residential area includes the site of a significant African-American population in the post-Civil War era and demonstrates their transition from slavery to freedom as reflected in the relocated tenant houses moved from antebellum plantations to the area north of Western Branch as well as the construction of a church and associated cemetery.

# Architecture

The survey area is significant in the area of architecture as a notable collection of buildings, sites, and objects that reflects distinct styles, types, forms and periods of construction from the eighteenth to the mid-twentieth century. Kingston and Content were listed in the National Register of Historic Places in 1978 for their exemplification of eighteenth-century residential forms that contain Gothic Revival detailing (Kingston) and early ninteenth-century motifs (Content). The John H. Traband House was listed in the National Register of Historic Places in 1984 as a notable example of the Queen Anne style. Other styles and forms present within the Upper Marlboro Residential Survey Area include nineteenth-century Tudor, Cape Cod, American Foursquare, Bungalow, Minimal Traditional, side-gable, and gable-front types. Collectively, these buildings within the survey area are significant as a unique collection of eighteenth-, nineteenth-, and twentieth-century architectural styles, types, and forms.

## Developmental history/additional historic context information (if appropriate)

## See Continuation Sheets 8.1 through 8.21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Betty Bird, *African-American Historic Resources in Prince George's County, Maryland*. Prepared for the Maryland National-Capital Park and Planning Commission, October 2003.

8. 9	State	ement of Significance			
Applicable National Register Criteria (Mark "x" in one or more boxes for the criteria qualifying the property for National Register listing)			Areas of Significance (Enter categories from instructions)		
for National Register listing)			COMMUNITY PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT		
Significar		Property is associated with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our	ARCHITECTURE		
	В	history. Property is associated with the lives of persons significant in our past.	ETHNIC HERITAGE <sup>,</sup> AFRICAN AMERICAN		
X	C	Property embodies the distinctive characteristics of a type, period, or method of construction or represents the work of a master, or possesses high artistic values, or represents a significant and distinguishable entity whose components lack	Period of Significance		
		individual distinction.	1721-1901		
	D	Property has yielded, or is likely to yield, information important in prehistory or history.	<b>Significant Dates</b> 1721; 1787; 1846; 1870; 1863; 1895 <sup>,</sup> 1916; 1922		
(Ma	rk "x"	a Considerations In all the boxes that apply) Ity is:	Significant Person (Complete only if Criterion B is marked above)		
[	A	owed by a religious institution or used for religious purposes.	N/A		
	в	removed from its original location.	Cultural Affiliation		
	с	a birthplace or grave.	OTINIOWI		
	D	a cemetery.	Architect/Builder		
	E	a reconstructed building, object, or structure.	Multiple		
	F	a commemorative property.			
	G	less than 50 years old or achieving significance within the past 50 years.			

#### Period of Significance (justification)

The period of significance begins in 1721, with the designation of Upper Marlboro as the county seat for Prince George's County, and ends in 1961. The town's status as the county seat has contributed to the continued residential development to the present day; therefore, the period of significance extends to the fifty-year age criteria consideration.

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 1

## Historical Narrative:

Upper Marlboro, established in 1706 and designated the county seat in 1721, retains a collection of distinctive residential property types constructed between the early eighteenth century and the mid-twentieth century. Commercial development largely occurred around the government buildings located in the center of town, and the majority of residential development occurred outside the town center, to the west and north. The residential development that occurred in Upper Marlboro directly resulted from the town's designation as a county seat in the eighteenth century and its continuance in that role to the present day. Furthermore, Upper Marlboro's importance as a political, economic, social, and cultural center during the eighteenth, nineteenth, and twentieth centuries influenced the construction of residential dwellings by citizens who desired to be within close proximity of the bustling town. The history of the Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area is directly related to the history of Upper Marlboro as the center of political, commercial, and social life for Prince George's County.

## Establishment of Prince George's County and the "Town of Marlborough," 1695-1721

The first recorded European visit to what would become Prince George's County was in 1608, when Captain John Smith sailed up the Potomac River. Captain Smith prepared a map that illustrated numerous Native American settlements of the Piscataways and the Susquehannocks. After Captain Smith's exploratory expedition, European traders began to frequent the native settlements along the Potomac River. In 1634, the first Maryland colonists landed at the mouth of the Potomac River, and shortly thereafter, Governor Leonard Calvert established St. Mary's City, Maryland's first settlement.<sup>4</sup>

The settlement at St. Mary's City flourished, and counties were subsequently created as settlers traveled beyond the confines of the original settlement. Within thirty years, farms and plantations lined the Patuxent River, which belonged to Calvert County (established 1654) and the Potomac River in Charles County (established 1658). By 1695 approximately 1,700 colonists inhabited the area, warranting the right of self-government. On April 23, 1696, the General Assembly established Prince George's County out of portions of Calvert and Charles counties.<sup>5</sup> The county served as Maryland's western frontier, extending from the Charles County line at the south northward to the Pennsylvania border.<sup>6</sup> Charles Town, a port town on the Patuxent River established by the General Assembly in 1683, served as the first county seat.

Gradual settlement continued throughout the early eighteenth century. Nearly all of the settlers in Maryland cultivated tobacco including those of Prince George's County, where the fertile soil was particularly adaptable. Tobacco served as the foundation upon which the settlement and growth of Prince George's County relied. Most of the settlers came as small farmers and worked in the tobacco fields with their families; however,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Daniel M. Greene, A Brief History of Prince George's County in the Perspective of Three Centuries Commemorating Its 250<sup>th</sup> Anniversary (Avondale, Maryland, Daniel M. Greene, 1946), 9-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Maryland State Archives, "Proceedings of the Council of Maryland, 1696/7; 1698, Volume 23, Page 23,"

http://aomol.net/megafile/msa/speccol/sc2900/sc2908/000001/000023/html/am23--23.html (accessed February 4, 2010). Prince George's County was named for Prince George of Denmark, husband of Princess Anne, heir to the throne of England. <sup>6</sup> Prince George's County remained Maryland's frontier until 1748, when Frederick County was formed.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 2

tobacco demanded daily attention, and the most a farmer could tend himself was two or three acres, which merely provided a subsistence living. To increase production, the farmer needed extra labor, and throughout the seventeenth and early eighteenth century, those who could afford extra help took on indentured servants. As farmers and planters became more numerous and prosperous, the number of indentured servants became limited, particularly since their terms of service were limited. As a result, large numbers of Africans were brought to the county to provide slave labor beginning in the early decades of the eighteenth century. By the early eighteenth century, approximately a quarter of the households in Prince George's County owned slaves. By the 1750s, as many as one half of the households may have owned slaves because slaveholding was no longer limited to a small upper class.<sup>7</sup>

The increased number of trade and plantations throughout the Maryland colony prompted the 1706 passage of an Act for the Advancement of Trade, which re-established Charles Town and established five new port towns: Queen Anne, Nottingham, and Mill Town on the Patuxent River; Aire at Broad Creek on the Potomac; and Marlborough on the Western Branch of the Patuxent River. The establishment of only one port town on the Potomac River indicated that the concentration of population and commerce at this time was located in the eastern part of the county, along the Patuxent River.<sup>8</sup>

The "Town of Marlborough" (known today as Upper Marlboro) was established in 1706 by the Act for the Advancement of Trade.<sup>9</sup> Prior to this establishment, Marlborough was already a gathering place for merchants, with a tavern built in 1703 on Water Street. In 1695, a group of Scottish Presbyterians, led by Reverend Nathaniel Taylor, settled in Marlborough and subsequently erected a Presbyterian meeting house in 1704 on the present site of Trinity Church.<sup>10</sup> In addition, a 1695 post route that extended from Port Tobacco on the Potomac River to Annapolis passed through Marlborough, connecting it to the surrounding settlements and towns.<sup>11</sup>

The 1706 Act specified the location of the Town of Marlborough at the upper landing on the Western Branch of the Patuxent River, commonly called Captain Belt's Landing. That year, county surveyor Thomas Truman Greenfield conducted a survey of one-hundred acres of the three estates from which the new town would be created: "Grove Landing" (established 1668), "The Meadows" (established 1694), and "Darnell's Chance" (established 1704). The town took up nearly half of "The Meadows" tract, owned by Colonel Ninian Beall.<sup>12</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Alan Virta, "The Tobacco County," <u>http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/tobacounty.html</u> (accessed February 4, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Alan Virta, "Prince George's County: Over 300 Years of History," <u>http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/history.html</u> (accessed February 4, 2010); As part of a supplementary act passed the following year, a town (later known as the Village of Piscataway) was to be located on the Piscataway Creek on the Potomac.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> According to tradition, the town was named for John Churchill, First Duke of Marlborough. At the time of the town's establishment, Churchill was England's most popular hero, having won an important victory at the Battle of Blenheim in 1704 during the War of Spanish Succession.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Journal of Presbyterian History, Volume 7 (Ann Arbor, Michigan, University of Michigan Press, 1914), 63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> James Shreve, *A History of Upper Marlboro*, (Upper Marlboro, Maryland: NP, 1971), 6-7; George D. Denny, *Proud Past, Promising Future*, (Brentwood, Maryland, G.D. Denny, Jr., 1997), 342. The 1703 tavern was erected by Edward Digges for use by John Dacora and was believed to be the oldest building in Upper Marlboro. The dwelling was moved to Lower Marlboro, Calvert County, in the late-twentieth century.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Shreve, A History of Upper Marlboro 10.

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 3

Eleven commissioners were appointed to select the one-hundred acres of land that would become Marlborough, laid out in streets, lanes, and alleys, with open spaces left for erecting public buildings, such as the church and market house, and the remaining acreage divided into one-hundred lots of equal size. During the first four months after the passage of the Act, the lots were only available to county inhabitants, with the former owner of the land having first choice. After four months, the general public was able to purchase any unsold lots. Within a year of purchase, the owner was required to build a house consisting of at least twenty square feet in order to maintain ownership of the lot. Otherwise, the commissioners could resell the lot for the benefit of the town. After seven years, if none of the one-hundred-acre lots were sold, then the lot reverted back to the former owner of 350 pounds of tobacco. In those instances where the lot reverted back to the former owner, the owner was able to set his own price.<sup>13</sup>

Marlborough quickly became a thriving center for trade, most likely due to its central location compared to any other town in the county. Mercantile stores and inns soon opened. In 1717, the county standard of weights and measures was moved from Charles Town to Upper Marlborough, prompting county residents to start petitioning for Marlborough to serve as the county seat. The growth of Marlborough as a trading center coupled with its advantageous location in the center of the county induced citizens to petition in 1718 for the relocation of the courthouse from Charles Town to Marlborough, located three miles northwest and upstream on the Western Branch. The General Assembly approved the move and authorized the justices of the county court to select two acres in Marlborough upon which to erect the new courthouse. A levy of five pounds of tobacco per poll was also authorized in order to pay for the lots and building. Consequently, with the approval of the relocation of the county courthouse, Marlborough officially became the government seat for Prince George's County.<sup>14</sup>

# Upper Marlborough in the Eighteenth Century, Including the Construction of Kingston and Content, 1721-1800

On March 28, 1721, the justices of the Prince George's County Court met for the first time in the uncompleted courthouse, located near the eastern edge of the town. In August of that year, the General Assembly authorized an additional twelve pounds of tobacco per poll in order to finish the courthouse and build a jail. Also during this time, Marlborough became "Upper Marlborough," in order to distinguish it from "Lower" Marlborough, a port town established in the same year located on the opposite side of the Patuxent River in Calvert County.<sup>15</sup>

In 1717, Colonel Beall, owners of "The Meadows" died, and the tract passed to his son, Charles Beall. In 1729, Charles Beall, sold the tract, which included many of the town's undeveloped lots, to David Craufurd.<sup>16</sup> Craufurd was an Upper Marlborough merchant rapidly rising to prominence in community affairs. Shortly after acquiring "The Meadows," Craufurd erected Kingston, a one-and-one-half-story frame dwelling (PG: 79-019-13, 5415 Old Crain Highway) on the west side of town.<sup>17</sup> Upon David Craufurd's death in 1749, he was

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Louise Joyner Heinton, Prince George's Heritage (Baltimore: Maryland Historical Society, 1972), 121-122.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Susan Pearl, "Happy Birthday Upper Marlboro," News and Notes, XXXV, Number 4, July-August 2006, 1, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Heinton, Prince George's Heritage, 122-124; Pearl, "Happy Birthday Upper Marlboro," 1, 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed M: 503-504 (1729).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ca. 1730 is commonly used as the construction date for the house, although some argue that the dwelling was not built until after Craufurd's death in 1749; however, as ca. 1730 is used in the property's National Register Nomination, this is the date that is usually

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 4

purportedly buried just northwest of the dwelling in the family plot, and the house and adjoining seven-hundred acres passed to his son, also named David.<sup>18</sup> In 1774, the land was resurveyed and David Craufurd patented it as "Kingston Park," after which the dwelling became known as "Kingston." In 1801, David Craufurd died, willing his estate to his son, David Craufurd III, who maintained ownership of the property until 1859, when it was sold out of the Craufurd family to Dr. Frederick Sasscer. The conveyance included the dwelling and ten acres. Dr. Sasscer added the Gothic Revival-style detailing to the dwelling, and the dwelling has undergone few exterior alterations since his occupation.<sup>19</sup> Kingston remains the oldest extant dwelling within the residential area.

Upper Marlborough continued to grow and expand as a center for trade and commerce during the eighteenth century. Ships navigated up the Western Branch to unload goods for sale in stores run by town merchants, including David Craufurd. As a port of entry, Upper Marlborough hosted ships arriving from European ports to purchase locally grown tobacco. The old shipping wharf was located at the end of Water Street, to the southeast of the residential area.<sup>20</sup>

In 1747, in response to years of poor prices for Maryland tobacco and numerous complaints from merchants concerning its quality, the General Assembly established a formal system of tobacco inspection and quality control through the passage of the Act for Amending the Staple of Tobacco. Consequently, planters could no longer sell their tobacco directly to tobacco merchants. Instead, planters brought their crop first to a public tobacco warehouse for inspection and grading, after which the hogsheads (a very large barrel used to store and transport tobacco) could be stored and the planters would receive certificates stating the quantity deposited. Tobacco marketing thus moved away from all the small local landings and became concentrated at the sites of the warehouses. The 1747 Act named Upper Marlborough as the location of one of the county's seven inspection warehouses. During the eighteenth century, shallow draft boats carried hogsheads of tobacco from

attributed to the property; Susan Pearl, "Kingston: Background History based on Archival Sources," (Unpublished Manuscript) July 2007.

<sup>18</sup> The Forrest/Craufurd family cemetery contains at least six burials. A flat slab marks the burial site of Martha Walker, third daughter of David Craufurd, who died on January 31, 1796. A marble obelisk records the burial of Richard Forrest, (d. October 7, 1828), Sarah Forrest (wife of Richard Forrest, d. August 22, 1832), Sarah Forrest (d. January 5, 1864), David M. Forrest (d. November 25, 1825), and Julius Forrest (d. September 18, 1829). This cemetery is also the purported burial site of the original owner of Kingston, David Craufurd, and members of his family. David Craufurd died in March 1749. His son, David Craufurd II, died in May 1801 and stipulated in his will that he was to be buried in the family burial ground. Colonel David Craufurd, son of David Craufurd II, is also noted to have been buried in the family cemetery in 1841. It appears that no additional burials were made in the Craufurd-Forrest family cemetery after Kingston and its surrounding land was sold to Dr. Frederick Sasscer in 1859.

An additional family cemetery is also located just north of the Forrest/Craufurd Cemetery tract. Trueman Tyler acquired a 12 ½ acre tract in Upper Marlboro, on the west side of Old Marlboro Pike, from David Crauford in 1810. Tyler served as the Register of Wills for Prince George's County, succeeding his father, Samuel Tyler, Jr. in that office. The cemetery was used for decades for the burial of members of the Tyler family and there are five marked graves. Family members buried in the cemetery include; Truman Tyler (d. 1849), his wife, Grace Tyler (d. 1851); daughter of Truman and Grace, Jane H. Tyler (d. 1844); and Edwin M Dorsey (d. 1833). Shortly after the death of Grace Tyler in 1851, the Tyler homestead was sold to John Mitchell in 1856. The Tyler family cemetery is excepted from this deed with the stipulation that the grave yard would be for the use of the Tyler family as a burial ground with the right of ingress and egress. It appears that no additional burials were made in the Tyler cemetery after that of Grace Tyler in 1851. <sup>19</sup> Margaret W. Cook, "Kingston National Register of Historic Places Nomination," Prince George's County Committee of the Maryland Historical Trust, April 1977.

<sup>20</sup> John M. Walton, Jr., "A Brief Guide to Historic Upper Marlboro," (Unpublished manuscript, 1976), 6; Denny, *Proud Past, Promising Future*, 343.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 5

the town down Western Branch to the Patuxent River, where ocean-going vessels anchored. From 1748 until about 1818, all locally grown tobacco was inspected in Upper Marlborough at a public warehouse before shipment overseas. The shipping area was located to the north of Western Branch, stretching from both sides of present-day Water Street, just east of the residential area.<sup>21</sup>

This system of tobacco inspection seemed to work, and the planters themselves sought its renewal in subsequent assembly sessions. The towns also profited from the increased activity that the warehouses brought them. Upper Marlborough's success was demonstrated by growth and development in the 1750s to 1960s. Beginning in January 1757, Upper Marlborough was included as one of the scheduled stops on the post rider's route, to carry the *Maryland Gazette* and mail from Annapolis to Charles County. By 1760s, a post office was officially established in the town. Starting in 1750, horseracing drew many people from the surrounding area, and the several taverns in Upper Marlborough served as the gathering places for travelers as well as the exchange of news and ideas among the local residents. Merchants, tradesmen, and artisans took up residence in Upper Marlboro and included a plasterer, saddler, tanner, coach maker, weaver, tailor, and blacksmith.<sup>22</sup> By 1752, the town also hosted a new theatre, referred to as the Assembly Room, Ball Room, or Theatre, located on present-day Elm Street. The venue hosted balls, concerts, and plays for the town's white middle and upper classes.<sup>23</sup>

On the eve of the Revolutionary War, Upper Marlboro continued to thrive and prosper due in large part to tobacco cultivation and the associated tobacco warehouses. Records at Annapolis were moved to the storehouse of David Craufurd in Upper Marlboro for safety during the war. However, this effort proved unnecessary, as the British did not come near Annapolis or Upper Marlborough during the war.<sup>24</sup> Prince George's leadership in state and national affairs began shortly after the war ended, in the first years of the Union. Town resident John Rogers was one of three Maryland delegates to the Second Continental Congress, held in 1776.<sup>25</sup> Daniel Carroll, a native of Upper Marlborough, participated in the deliberations of the Constitutional Convention and became a signer of that document. His brother, John Carroll, founded Georgetown University and became the first Roman Catholic bishop (and later archbishop) in the United States. Dr. William Beanes, an Upper Marlborough resident, served as a leading patriot and surgeon prior to and during the Revolutionary War.<sup>26</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Alan Virta, "The Tobacco County," n.p.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Pearl, "Happy Birthday Upper Marlboro," 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Advertisements for plays, comedies, operas, concerts, and balls appear in numerous editions of the *Maryland Gazette*, particularly August 13, 1752; June 14, 1753; and May 22, 1760

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> On August 31, 1774, George Washington lodged in the town on his way to the First Continental Congress prior to the Declaration of Independence. He visited the town in 1756 as colonel of the Virginia Militia and returned there in 1793 as President of the United States.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Denny, *Proud Past, Promising Future*, 345. When it was time to sign the Declaration of Independence, Rogers was ill and was replaced by Charles Carroll of Frederick County; therefore, Rogers was the only member of the congress to vote for the declaration but whose name does not appear on the document.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Walton, Jr., "A Brief Guide to Historic Upper Marlboro," 11-14. Dr. Beanes is often credited for his passive role in the penning of the "Star-Spangled Banner." Dr. Beanes was captured during the War of 1812 following the burning of Washington because he and several other Prince Georgians had imprisoned British stragglers in the Upper Marlborough jail. Francis Scott Key boarded the British flagship in the Chesapeake Bay in 1814 in an effort to negotiate the release of Dr. Beanes. Key was forced to stay on the ship as the British were about to attack Fort McHenry. The siege that Key witnessed inspired him to write the "Star-Spangled Banner." Dr. William Beanes died in Upper Marlborough on October 12, 1828, and his grave is located adjacent to Elm Street, outside the eastern edge of the survey area.

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 6

For a short time, William Bradley Beanes, half-brother of Dr. Beanes, owned "Content," a two-story, frame dwelling erected ca. 1787. The dwelling was constructed after David Craufurd, living at Kingston, deeded the lot to his granddaughter, Sarah Contee, on April 9, 1787. The deed reads:

Lot lying and being in the Town of Upper Marlborough and known and distinguished upon a plat of sad Town by the number 36, which moiety is half part of said lot, thus given or intended to be given, lyeth toward the creek of said Town and the Town spring, and on which a dwelling house is now erecting or about to be erected.<sup>27</sup>

The property was located on the north side of what is now Church Street, just west of the county courthouse. Sarah Contee only lived in the dwelling a short time. In 1799, her father, James Richard Alexander Contee, conveyed the property to his nephew, James Alexander Magruder, who also acquired the adjoining lot.<sup>28</sup> Almost immediately, Magruder sold both lots to his brother-in-law, William Bradley Beanes, for three hundred pounds currency. Beanes most likely added the stair hall and two-story porch, for he sold the property until Dr. Benjamin Lee purchased the property in 1821, and subsequently added the two-story north block. The dwelling exhibits few alterations since Dr. Lee's ownership and remains one of only two extant eighteenth-century dwellings within the residential area.

# Upper Marlborough in the Antebellum Period, Including Construction of Trinity Episcopal Church, 1800-1861

By the early decades of the nineteenth century, the Western Branch became so silted and polluted with debris that it was no longer used for the shipping of tobacco; however, a system of roads was well established by this point, and Upper Marlborough continued its wave of growth and prosperity.

In 1810, Thomas John Claggett, Bishop of Maryland and the first Episcopal Bishop to be consecrated in the United States (1792), formed the Trinity Episcopal Congregation. The new congregation moved into the small 1704 Presbyterian meeting house, which had been abandoned ca. 1800 for a larger church in Bladensburg. By 1812, the Trinity congregation erected a new frame church building, which was dedicated by Bishop Claggett on July of 1812. Bishop Claggett served as Rector of Trinity Church until his death in 1816.<sup>30</sup>

The new Trinity Church figured prominently into the Upper Marlborough's experience during the War of 1812. On August 22, 1814, a large company of British troops, led by General Robert Ross, camped overnight at the edge of Upper Marlborough on their way from the Patuxent River towards Washington. One British soldier described the beauty of Upper Marlborough at this time:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed HH: 480 (1787).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed JRM 4: 357; JRM 7: 202 (1799).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed JRM 8: 376 (1801).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Susan Pearl, "Trinity Episcopal Church Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form," Prince George's County Planning Commission, September 1987.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 7

It was one o'clock, when the neat houses and pretty gardens of [Upper] Marlborough presented themselves to our view...at that moment I imagined that I had never looked upon a landscape more pleasing, or more beautiful. The gentle green hills which on either hand inclosed [sic] the village, tufted here and there with magnificent trees, - the village itself, straggling and wide, each cottage being far apart from its neighbours [sic], and each ornamented with flower-beds and shrubberies; these, with a lovely stream that wound through the valley, formed...one of the exquisite panoramas on which it has ever been my good fortune to gaze.<sup>31</sup>

The soldiers entered Trinity Episcopal Church, and their unwelcomed visit is recorded in the margins of the Vestry Minutes:

No meeting from 21<sup>st</sup> May 1814 to 27 March 1815 owing to the situation into which the country was thrown by the invasion of the British army in August...Several leaves here and some in other parts of the book were torn out by Ross's soldiers who found the book in the Church where it was put for safekeeping....to their eternal disgrace be it recorded.<sup>32</sup>

Upper Marlborough recovered from the British invasion, and as the nineteenth century progressed the town continued as the government and commercial center of the county. Two-story frame residences of the working classes developed along Church Street, to the east and west of Trinity Episcopal Church. The Talbott House (PG: 79-019-14, 14514 Church Street) was erected in the 1840s by carpenter Reuben Bunnell, and served for many decades as the home of the town blacksmith, William Talbott. Bunnell also erected two other dwellings during this time. The first was the Thomas J. Turner House (PG: 79-019-01, 14500 Elm Street), a two-and-one-half-story, side-gable, frame dwelling. This dwelling served as the residence of Thomas J. Turner, publisher of the local newspaper, *The Planters' Advocate*. The second dwelling constructed by Bunnell was the Jarboe-Bowie House (PG: 79-019-02, 14504 Elm Street), a two-story, side-gable, frame dwelling that occupied the lot adjacent to the east side of the Turner House. Bunnell erected the dwelling for William A. Jarboe, Clerk of the County Court and Register of Wills.<sup>33</sup>

By 1846, construction commenced on a new brick church for the Trinity Episcopal Congregation. The Vestry selected a proposed plan by William R. McNeal of Alexandria, Virginia, which included a design by architect Robert Carey Long, Jr. of Baltimore. The frame church building was in decay, so the new brick building was erected in its stead, on the south side of Church Street, adjacent to the existing small cemetery lot that dated to the same period as the Presbyterian meetinghouse. With modifications to Long, Jr.'s original plan, the new brick, Gothic-style church was completed by December 1846. In 1896, in honor of its fiftieth anniversary, a large bell tower was added to the north gable of the church, completing the exterior appearance as seen today.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> As quoted in Pearl, "Happy Birthday Upper Marlboro," 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Susan Pearl, *Illustrated Inventory of Historic Sites, Prince George's County, Maryland* (Upper Marlboro, Maryland, Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, 2006), 130-131.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 8

In addition, the church continues to maintain a late-nineteenth-century cemetery situated on the west side of Marlboro Pike (present-day Old Marlboro Pike), just north of present-day Rectory Lane.<sup>34</sup>

Although no longer visible on the landscape today, there was another church erected within the district in the mid-nineteenth century. In 1845, a three-quarter-acre tract on the south side of Old Marlboro Pike was conveyed to Benjamin Duvall, George W. Wilson, Samuel Peach, Michael B. Carroll, John M.S. Maccubbin, James E. Hollyday, James Naylor, Hugh Perrie, and Robert M. Tomlin, trustees for the Marlboro Methodist Episcopal Church. A place of worship was erected by 1846 and remained in use until the 1880s. It appears the church building was no longer present by 1892 based on an examination of the deed for the adjoining property which notes that it is next to the lot formerly occupied by a Methodist church. Additional historical records indicate there was a graveyard on the church grounds. An archeological investigation of the property in 2003 revealed the remains of a brick and mortar foundation, likely remnants of the former church building, along with at least one probable burial shaft. Court depositions from1898 indicate that at that time, six to eight tombstones were visible (Prince George's County Equity #2486).

By the mid-nineteenth century, Elm Street served as the northwestern boundary for Upper Marlborough. A line of modest frame houses, including the Turner and Jarboe-Bowie dwellings, lined the north side of Elm Street. An additional frame dwelling was also located to the north, in addition to two smaller, more modest frame houses.<sup>35</sup>

As the nineteenth century passed its midpoint, the plantation economy of Prince George's County was at the height of its development. By 1860, the county was producing more than thirteen-million pounds of tobacco annually, more than twice as much as Calvert or Anne Arundel counties. In addition, farmers produced more than 300,000 bushels of wheat and over 700,000 bushels of corn, and owned 5,000 horses, 4,000 milk cows, and 25,000 swine. The majority of work was done by slave labor. Approximately 850 of the 2,000 white families owned approximately 12,500 slaves. Half of the slave owners owned fewer than ten slaves; however, fifty of the slave-holding families owned more than fifty slaves. Prince George's County also hosted a free African-American population, with 1,198 freemen in 1860.<sup>36</sup> Several years before start of the Civil War, the majority of Prince George's County white residents remained firm in their defense of the slave system. Thomas J. Turner, publisher of Upper Marlborough's *The Planters' Advocate*, wrote in its 1851 inaugural issue, "We believe domestic slavery, as it exists among us, to be a truly conservative and beneficial institution—right in view of God and man, and as such, we will ever maintain it"; however, within fifteen years, the system and society that Turner vowed to maintain forever would be overturned <sup>37</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Pearl, "Trinity Episcopal Church Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Susan Pearl, "The Historic Residential Area on the West Side of Upper Marlboro," (Unpublished manuscript). In the early 1970s, the easternmost of the 1850s dwelling was transported and reassembled in the community of Lower Marlborough in Calvert County. The two smaller dwellings were demolished in the 1990s.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>Alan Virta, "Antebellum Prince George's County," <u>http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/antebel.html</u> (accessed February 4, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Alan Virta, "Antebellum Prince George's County," <u>http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/antebel.html</u> (accessed February 4, 2010).

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 9

## Upper Marlborough in the Civil War and the Construction of the Union United Methodist Church, 1861-1916

The Civil War began in Maryland on April 19, 1861, one week after the firing on Fort Sumter, South Carolina. As volunteers from the Northern states responded to President Lincoln's call for troops, they passed through Baltimore on their way to the nation's capital. The citizens of Baltimore turned to violence in support of the Southern cause. When soldiers of the Sixth Massachusetts Regiment tried to march from one Baltimore railroad station to the other, rioting broke out, shortly followed by fighting between the troops and the mob.<sup>38</sup>

The violence in Baltimore subsided after several days, but federal officials in Washington worried over Maryland, for if Maryland seceded, Washington would be surrounded by Confederate states. The citizenry of Maryland were divided between the pro-Southern planters of the southern counties and the pro-Union farmers of Western Maryland and the business community in Baltimore. Although Maryland made no move to secede from the Union, sympathies existed for those states that did, particularly in Prince George's County. Prince George's County depended upon its plantation economy supported by slaves, which comprised over half of the county's population in 1860. The prominent county families were slaveholders, and a significant number of their sons went south to fight for the Confederacy even though Maryland stayed in the Union throughout the war.<sup>39</sup>

Throughout the Civil War, Upper Marlborough remained loyal to the Confederacy as evidenced by the local paper. Upper Marlborough's *Planters' Advocate* ran the following article, directing or requesting the town to refuse provisions to the growing Union army:

An embargo on Provisions. We hardly need to remind our people of the vast importance, at this crisis, of refusing to send corn or other provisions out of the County, either for love or money, particularly to the District of Columbia. In a few days after the Legislature acts, this will be enforced by the proper military authorities. Already a practical embargo exists in Baltimore, Alexandria and Washington, and our sources of supplies being cut off, we shall need all our supplies for home consumption. Besides, to allow them to go to Washington would be giving practical aid and comfort to the enemy.<sup>40</sup>

As the war dragged on and became increasingly bloody, the citizenry continued to swing in favor of the South. The Emancipation Proclamation fueled this support. Prince George's County Unionist argued, "As Union men, we are not only opposed to emancipation in this state, but even to all agitation of question, [despite] our devotion to the Union increases with its perils."<sup>41</sup> Even though the 1863 Emancipation Proclamation specifically omitted Maryland as well as other bordering states, a new state constitution abolished slavery on January 1, 1865. The constitution was rejected in Prince George's County, but passed narrowly by the Maryland voters. Its passage ended the plantation system that had supported its economy for over a century.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Virta, "Civil War," http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/civilwar.html (accessed February 5, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> The Planters Advocate, 24 April 1862; as cited in Shreve, "History of Upper Marlboro," 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Baltimore American, 3 September 1863.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 10

Consequently, Prince George's County and Upper Marlborough underwent significant changes when the Civil War ended three months later.<sup>42</sup>

In addition to some of the county's most prominent white planters, politicians, merchants, and lawyers, Upper Marlborough's citizenry included a substantial African-American population who had not been plantation slaves. During the early nineteenth century, African-Americans were part of the Methodist congregation who worshipped at a church on the western edge of town and of the Roman Catholic congregation on the eastern end of town. In the early nineteenth century, William Thorton and his wife visited the Craufurd family at Kingston, and Mrs. Thorton remarked in her diary, "We went to two or three shops--...the best belonged to a free negro man, who is going very well; he owns the house and lot in which he lives, maintains a large family decently and is generally respected."<sup>43</sup>

Immediately following the Civil War, the Washington Conference of the Methodist Church appointed three freemen, Henson Greenleaf, Nicholas Greenleaf, and George Bowling, as trustees to purchase land upon which to build a church. In October 1865, Dr. Frederick Sasscer (living at Kingston), deeded five acres of land to be used for the establishment of a church and cemetery for the local African-American Methodist community.<sup>44</sup> The land was located away from the center of Upper Marlborough, to the south near the Western Branch (just outside the municipal boundary). Access was provided via a dirt road, called Valley Lane, which was located just west of Trinity Episcopal Church. Shortly after the acquisition, the congregation erected a Methodist meetinghouse, known as Union Chapel.

From its establishment, the Union Methodist congregation was active in the African-American education movement. The three trustees became the president, secretary, and treasury of the Colored Free School Society and began to raise money for the establishment of a school on land adjoining the chapel. The chapel housed classes during construction of the Freedmen Bureau's school, which opened in April 1868. This enclave, centered on the chapel and school, served as a focal point for the African-American community in Upper Marlborough following the Civil War. Several families also acquired and moved frame tenant houses to this community from the nearby large farms of their former masters.<sup>45</sup> These included the Erasmus Gantt House (PG: 79-019-048, demolished) and the Jupiter Lee House (PG: 79-019-049, demolished). In 1884, Erasmus Gantt and his wife, Jane, purchased a 1.25-acre lot near the chapel upon which to relocate a small frame tenant house from the nearby Claggett farm. That same year, Jupiter Lee acquired a larger tenant house from the Claggett farm and relocated it to land situated near the chapel. Although neither of these dwellings remains, they served as the nucleus around which the small African-American community grew throughout their one-hundred-year history, around the Union Chapel and school.<sup>46</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Virta, "Civil War," n.p.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> As quoted in Pearl, "Happy Birthday Upper Marlboro," 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed FS3: 189.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Susan Pearl, *African-American Heritage Survey*, (Upper Marlboro, Maryland, Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, 1996), 86-89.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Susan Pearl, "Erasmus Gantt House, Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form," Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, March 1983; Susan Pearl, "Jupiter Lee House Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form," Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, May 1983.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 11

The small community around the Union Chapel continued to grow throughout the late-nineteenth and early twentieth centuries. This spawned a movement to replace the deteriorating chapel with a new building at a location closer to the center of Upper Marlboro and farther from the swampland near Western Branch. In 1913, Ida M. Bowie deeded approximately 0.5-acres of land that fronted Old Washington-Marlborough Turnpike (present-day Old Marlboro Pike) to nine trustees of Union Chapel.<sup>47</sup> Joseph Wyvill, a carpenter who lived in Upper Marlborough, oversaw the construction of the new church, the majority of which was carried out by the congregation. The new church opened in 1916 and its high bell tower quickly became a visual landmark by the African-American community. The church was used for high school graduations and other special events until the construction of the Frederick Douglass High School in the mid 1930s.<sup>48</sup>

After the completion of the new Union Memorial Methodist Episcopal Church in 1916, the old Union Chapel was torn down. The congregation used the site for camp meetings. The cemetery remained and is still in use today. When a new high school was erected for white students in 1921, the building that it replaced was moved to the community near Western Branch, reassembled, and opened as Prince George's County first secondary school for African-American students. The Freedmen Bureau's School was replaced by a Rosenwald School in 1922; however, no vestiges of the former school buildings near Western Branch remain. The continued use of the cemetery and the prominence of the 1916 church building convey the almost 150-year tradition of the African-American Methodist community in Upper Marlborough.

Industrialization, Transportation, and Suburbanization in Upper Marlborough, Including Construction of the John H. Traband House, the Crain Highway, and Marlboro Heights, 1870-1960

The repercussions of the Civil War and the abolition of slavery also brought changes to the economy of Prince George's County. Agriculture retained its prominence, tobacco continued as the most prominent crop, and large plantations remained. However, in the last decades of the nineteenth century, small farms cultivating tobacco and other crops played a larger role in the county's economy. Between the end of the Civil War and the turn of the twentieth century, the number of farms in Prince George's County doubled, with many of the new smaller farms operated by freemen or newcomers into the county. Commerce increased along with the agricultural population. In 1873, the Pope's Creek line of the Baltimore and Potomac Railroad (later Pennsylvania Railroad) opened in Upper Marlborough, connecting the markets of Baltimore with southern Maryland. The advent of the railroad through Upper Marlborough in the 1870s sparked a new period of development in Upper Marlboro, as granaries and tobacco warehouses were erected around the depot site.<sup>49</sup>

On April 4, 1870, the Maryland General Assembly passed an Act "to incorporate the Town of Upper Marlborough in Prince George's County."<sup>50</sup> The town adopted a charter with a commission form of government that it retains to the present day. Upper Marlborough contained a thriving commercial and political

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed 90: 245 (1913).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Susan Pearl, "Union Memorial United Methodist Church Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form," Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, October 1982/September 1988. Through Conference policy, the name of the church was changed to Union United Methodist Church in 1968.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> William Bender Wilson, *History of the Pennsylvania Railroad Company*, (Philadelphia, Henry T. Coates & Company, 1895) 334 336. The line, now owned and operated by the CSX Transportation, Inc., still runs through Upper Marlboro, transporting only freight.
 <sup>50</sup> Laws of Maryland of 1870, Chapter 368, 640-644.

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 12

center. Martenet's Map of 1861 illustrates a well-developed small town, mostly centered on Main Street. The residential buildings occupied the western portion of town. Commercial development occupied the east, with the largest concentration of buildings situated around the courthouse.<sup>51</sup> Several hotels, law offices, and other stores served the town, including a barbershop, carriage factory, tailor, cabinetmaker, doctor's office, and two newspapers, *Planters' Advocate* and the *Marlboro Gazette*. In addition, Martenet's map illustrates that Upper Marlborough was connected to many other sections of the county by rural roads that evolved from old port-connecting roads. By 1878, Hopkins' Atlas shows considerable new development in the town, including many new residences and stores, two public schools (one for boys and one for girls), and the addition of the Pope Creek line of the Pennsylvania Railroad (Baltimore and Potomac Railroad) on the eastern side of town, with both a passenger and freight station.<sup>52</sup>

Martenet's 1861 Map and Hopkin's 1878 Atlas also illustrate a gristmill located at the northern end of the study area, on Federal Spring Branch. The mill was constructed in 1800 by the family of Dr. William Beanes. John H. Traband, a local hardware merchant and carriage maker, purchased the mill property in 1871, which included forty-six acres.<sup>53</sup> By the time of his death in 1885, Traband owned close to one-thousand acres in and around Upper Marlboro, which consisted of several farms and eight properties, including his dwelling, carriage shop, gristmill, hotel, and law office.<sup>54</sup>

John H. Traband, Jr. inherited his father's properties in 1885, including the mill property, which was reduced to 38.68 acres. Traband lived in the dwelling next to his carriage house, south of the courthouse. Due to the constant threat of fire spreading through the shops and offices on Main Street, Traband desired to move out of town. He subsequently ordered plans from architect Arthur F. Nicholson of Laurel, Maryland, and hired a local carpenter, B. Wesley Cranford, to construction a new dwelling near his gristmill. The two-story, Queen Annestyle dwelling, the only dwelling of its type in Upper Marlboro, was completed in 1898. Traband continued to live in the property until his death in 1938. The property remained in the Traband family until 2003, when the 0.5-acre lot, including the dwelling, was sold. The gristmill was demolished by 1938; however, its presence is memorialized through 'Old Mill Road," located just outside the northeastern boundary of the study area.<sup>55</sup>

In 1891, Baltimore lawyer Edwin Warfield and others organized the Washington & Chesapeake Beach Railway to connect Washington, D.C., with a proposed three-thousand-acre gambling resort, named Chesapeake Beach, on the Chesapeake Bay; however, nothing transpired in the next five years, and in 1896, the enterprise was reorganized as the Chesapeake Beach Railway. The line stretched thirty miles in a nearly straight line across sparsely populated fields, woods, and swamps of Prince George's and Calvert counties to Chesapeake Beach. Notably, Upper Marlboro was the only intermediate town along the route. Railroad construction began in 1897, with the first train arriving at Chesapeake Beach in 1900. The one-track railroad line left Washington, D.C.,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Simon J. Martenet, Map. of Prince George's County, Maryland (Baltimore, Simon J. Martenet, C.E., 1861).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> G.M. Hopkins, Atlas of Fifteen Miles Around Washington, Including the County of Prince George Maryland, (Philadelphia, G.M. Hopkins, C.E., 1878).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed HB5: 1 (1871). Also of note, by this time, *Upper Marlborough* was shorted to *Upper Marlboro* in the deed; therefore, it is written henceforth as such.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Susan Pearl, "John H. Traband House National Register of Historic Places Nomination," Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, November 1983.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Ibid; Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, Prince George's County GIS, 1938 aerial imagery.

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 13

utilizing the abandoned right-of-way of the Southern Maryland Railroad. It exited the city limits at Seat Pleasant, traveling east to Upper Marlboro, where it crossed over the Pope Creek line and continued on to Chesapeake Beach. A frame, one-story, Stick-style train station with a two-story octagonal tower was erected ca. 1898 in Upper Marlboro, just south of present-day Rectory Lane, near the town hall and the Board of Education buildings.<sup>56</sup> A September 16, 1898 article in the *Marlboro Gazette* noted the construction of the station as well as John H. Traband's House:

This town is apparently enjoying a building boom. The large and beautiful St. Mary's Church [outside survey area to the east] which in course of erection, several other buildings are underway and others about to be started...Mr John Traband is building a handsome residence nearly opposite D. Griffith's home, Mr. Benjamin Cranford being the contractor. The Chesapeake Beach Railroad Company is erecting its station.<sup>57</sup>

The line was ill-fated; however, as its use by Washington, D.C., residents traveling to the Chesapeake Bay was surpassed by the automobile. The construction of highways, beginning in 1921, caused revenues to decrease. The Great Depression of the 1930s provided the final blow, and the railway was converted to a bus line. The last train left the station on April 15, 1935, and the line was subsequently abandoned. The rail station was demolished in the 1970s.<sup>58</sup>

As the Chesapeake Beach Railroad was declining, the use of the automobile was rising. The advent of the automobile in the early twentieth century necessitated the improvement of old roadways, which were narrow, largely unpaved, and generally inadequate and dangerous for automobile use. Robert Crain of Charles County campaigned for an improved automobile route between Baltimore and the counties of southern Maryland. By 1922, his efforts were rewarded when the state legislature appropriated one-million dollars for construction of a new highway that would run through approximately twenty-five miles of Prince George's County. The surveyed and planned route traversed the county from Priests' Bridge near White Marsh, in a southwesterly direction through Upper Marlboro, to the boundary of Charles County where it connected with an existing direct road to St. Mary's County.<sup>59</sup>

Construction on the new highway began in Upper Marlboro in September 1922. The right-of-way proceeded westward on Main Street, turned left, and proceeded southwest across vacant lots to connect with the road leading southwest to the Chesapeake Beach Railway Station. The plans for the new roadway stipulated the erection of a monument to mark the location of the beginning of construction. The Merchants and Manufacturers Association together with the Southern Maryland Society sponsored the monument's construction and commissioned Howard Sill, a Baltimore architect, to design it. Sill's design included a bottle-shaped monument constructed of sandstone and measuring approximately thirty-feet high and sixteen-feet wide at the base. An oval site oriented diagonally across a vacant lot was chosen for the monument's location.

<sup>59</sup> Susan Pearl, "Crain Highway Monument Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form," Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, March 1993.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> "Old Railroad To Beach Due To Be Junked," *The Washington Post*, 16 March 1935.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> "A Building Boom," Marlboro Gazette (Upper Marlboro, Maryland), 16 September 1898.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Herbert H. Harwood, Jr., "Chesapeake Beach Railway," http://www.mdoe.org/ches\_beach\_rr.html (accessed February 5, 2010).

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 14

Workers from the Maryland State Roads Commission began extracting stone from the stone bank behind Trinity Episcopal Church in order to start construction of the monument.<sup>60</sup>

On September 30, 1922, a ceremony was held in Upper Marlboro to mark beginning of the new highway's construction. More than four-thousand people attended the event, with parades, floats, and a picnic lunch held at the nearby fairgrounds. Mrs. Robert Crain unveiled the newly completed monument, and Mr. Robert Crain, after whom the new highway was named, served as a principal speaker for the event. The monument still stands as an attestation to one of the most momentous events in the history of Upper Marlboro.<sup>61</sup>

The Crain Highway was constructed over the next five years, and the highway officially opened on October 22, 1927. Its opening ushered in a wave of increased development and prosperity in Upper Marlboro, despite its occurrence on the eave of the Great Depression and a 1924 fire that forced many of Upper Marlboro's merchants and residents to rebuild to the east of the residential area. The thriving economy of the early twentieth century and ease of access influenced new construction that included stores, hotels, a movie theatre, community meeting halls, separate primary and secondary schools for white and African-American children (until 1954), and an array of retail and personal services such as restaurants, candy stores, gas stations, and a bowling alley.<sup>62</sup> A 1927 article in the *Enquirer Gazette* noted "Improvements in Upper Marlboro":

Among the attractive residences here, built in recent years, are the following: Those of Wm F. McCormick, Miss Maude Gibbs, County Agent Posey, T.R. Henault, Joseph A. Rinehart, R. Ernest Smith, G.P. Mullikin, W.E. Seipp, Plummer Smith...with the Crain highway and the Washington-Annapolis Boulevard passing through the center of Upper Marlboro, our state road advantages are second to none.<sup>63</sup>

In addition to the completion of the Crain Highway, Upper Marlboro also included Marlboro Pike (MD 4), one of the oldest state roads in the county that traversed town from east-west linking Washington D.C., with Solomons Island Road (MD 2) in Lothian.

The growth of the federal government, particularly in Washington, D.C., coincided with improved roadway and transportation networks throughout the county. Until the late nineteenth century, the nation's capital included more farmland than civic infrastructure within the city limits; however, Washington, D.C., grew exponentially by 1900, and towns developed along its shared border with Prince George's County. As Washington, D.C., continued to grow and transportation routes improved, Prince George's County became a bedroom community for those working in the nation's capital. The county also hosted extensions of the city, as large government installations, including Andrews Air Force Base, the Census Bureau complex in Suitland, Beltsville Agricultural Research Center, and NASA's Goddard Space Flight Center in Greenbelt, among others, were located in Prince George's County. As the twentieth century progressed and the automobile freed suburban

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Ibid; Paul Weishar, "Crain Highway Monument Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Prepared by EHT Traceries, Inc., for the Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, February 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Sanborn Fire Insurance Map, "Upper Marlboro," July 1949.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> "Improvements in Upper Marlboro," Enquirer Gazette (Upper Marlboro, Maryland), 25 November 1927.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 15

commuters from rail, trolley, and bus lines, federal government employees could live farther from their work, and consequently, towns accessible by roadways grew throughout the county. The county grew from a population of 30,000 in 1900 to 60,000 in 1930.<sup>64</sup>

The growth of Washington, D.C., influenced the growth of Upper Marlboro. By 1930, the roads in town were paved. In 1937, the Southern Maryland Electric Cooperative began supplying electricity to the rural areas of Maryland, including Upper Marlboro. Also during this time, the town shifted back towards activities focused on the buying and selling of tobacco sparked by the increased demand for cigarette tobacco and the uniformity and high quality of the tobacco leaves. In 1938, the loose-leaf tobacco auctioning system began in Maryland, and some of the first sales took place in Upper Marlboro in 1939. In 1947, an office of the Maryland State Tobacco Authority was established in the eastern side of town with the major roles of licensing buyers and regulating the tobacco auction process.<sup>65</sup>

Coinciding with this growth and modernization of the town was the subdivision of an area located to the west of the abandoned Chesapeake Beach Railroad, north of Crain Highway. In 1934, James G. Sasscer provided a plat for a twenty-six residential lot subdivision called "Marlboro Heights." At the time of its design, the subdivision was related to the path of the Chesapeake Beach Railroad. The subdivision extended along the existing Rectory Avenue (present-day Rectory Lane) from the abandoned rail line east, ending at an extension of Trinity Cemetery and an existing American Foursquare dwelling erected in 1929 (14211 Rectory Lane).<sup>66</sup> Since rail service was discontinued by 1935, many of the homes date to the late 1930s and 1940s. Additional lots were added to the original plans by Helen Wilson, who acquired the additional acreage in 1939 and for whom Wilson Lane was named.<sup>67</sup> The subdivision included rectangular-shaped lots ranging in size from 0.16 to 0.3 acres. The dwellings constructed on the lots included simple, one-and-one-half to two-story forms of the mid-twentieth-century, including gable-front, side-gable, and Cape Cod, with minimal detailing. In addition, by the late 1940s, a one-story, side-gable, stone-clad telephone and telegraph building was erected on the south side of Crain Highway, indicating the continued growth of Upper Marlboro.<sup>68</sup>

Following World War II, Upper Marlboro's traditional role as the center of commercial activity for Prince George's County declined. The town's role as the seat of county government emerged as the dominant force in the local economy. New commercial and service activities emerged to meet new market needs of an expanding daytime work force, and residential subdivisions were developed on the outskirts of town. The end of the 1950s signaled the shift of residential development even further from the town center, outside of the historic concentration of dwellings located to the west of the town center.

<sup>68</sup> Sanborn Fire Insurance Map.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Virta, "Prince George's County: Over 300 Years of History" (n.p.)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Prince George's County Maryland, *The Neighborhoods of Prince George's County, Community Renewal Program* (Prince George's County, Maryland, 1974), 370-371.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Deed 519: 238 (1936); "Northwest Marlboro, May 28, 1928," Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Plat Book RNR2: 70.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> "James G. Sasscers Subdivision of Marlboro Heights, June 2, 1936," Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department, Prince George's County Plat Book SDH 4: 58 Helen Wilson became the town's first president of the town's commission.

# National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 16

## Brief Overview of Upper Marlboro, 1960 - Present

While the impact of new growth of Upper Marlboro as a government center was felt, the town did not experience any significant population growth or new construction during the 1960s and 1970s. By 1970, the population numbered 646 residents, a number that only increased by two (to 648) by 2000.<sup>69</sup> The town still serves as the governing center of Prince George's County, accommodating the Prince George's County Courthouse, County Administration Building, and the Board of Education. Several unsuccessful attempts have been made to relocate the county seat to a more developed area close to Washington, D.C.

Of the six towns established as part of the 1706 Act, Upper Marlboro is the only one to survive as a town. The residential development that occurred in Upper Marlboro directly resulted from the town's designation as a county seat in the eighteenth century. Upper Marlboro's importance as a political, economic, social, and cultural center during the eighteenth and nineteenth centuries influenced the construction of residential dwellings by citizens who desired to be within proximity of the bustling town. Despite over three-hundred years of history and various fires that destroyed a larger part of the commercial area along Main Street, Upper Marlboro retains a significant collection of buildings that date from the eighteenth to the mid-twentieth centuries. These dwellings represent the evolution of Upper Marlboro from a rural village established in 1705 to a thriving small town and county seat, a designation it retains to the present day.

## Extant Residential Architecture in Upper Marlboro

The scale and degree of stylistic detailing of Upper Marlboro's existing residential architecture is reflective of ownership and occupation by members of the middle- to upper-middle classes. The larger town lots are occupied by relatively large and well-built dwellings exhibiting stylistic detailing of the Greek Revival, Gothic Revival, Queen Anne, and Colonial Revival styles. These houses are mainly two- to two-and-one-half stories in height, with the exception of Kingston (ca. 1730), which stands one-and-one-half stories tall. The Tudor style and the American Foursquare form, dressed in Colonial Revival stylistic detail, are also represented, as are front-gable and side-gable cottage forms. Structural systems and exterior materials include clapboard, replacement aluminum, or vinyl siding over wood frame, as well as brick and concrete block masonry.

The dwellings located along Rectory Lane reflect the wide range of early to mid-twentieth-century styles and forms, including Colonial Revival, Tudor, American Foursquare, Minimal Traditional, and cottage.

Brief descriptions of the plans, styles, and forms represented in the residential architecture of Upper Marlboro follow.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> U.S. Census Bureau, "Profile of General Demographic Characteristics: 2000, for Upper Marlboro, Maryland" <u>http://censtats.census.gov/data/MD/1602479875.pdf</u> (accessed February 6, 2010). The Town of Upper Marlboro was providing well water to the town and government buildings, which limited growth in the 1960s. By the 1970s, the town contracted with the Washington Suburban Sanitary Commission (WSSC) to take over water and sewer services, allowing for the construction of the Spring Branch and Marlborough Towne developments. The county jail, whose inmates were counted among the town's population in the census, moved out of the town by 2000. This accounts for the lack of overall population growth during this period

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 17

# Eighteenth-Century Dwellings: Center-Passage and Side-Passage Plan

The earliest extant dwellings in Upper Marlboro date to the eighteenth century. Kingston (5415 Old Crain Highway), constructed ca. 1730, reflects the center-passage plan in which a centrally placed doorway at the exterior leads into a stair passage connecting all of the rooms in the main block of the dwelling. Large chimneys flank the side-gable roof. In eighteenth- and early-nineteenth-century examples of the center-passage plan, the first-floor rooms on either side of the central passage were typically the parlor and dining room. The neatly balanced five-bay façade, as seen in Kingston, was represented from the Pennsylvania Piedmont to Virginia's Eastern Shore throughout the mid- to late-eighteenth and into the early decades of the nineteenth century.<sup>70</sup>

Content (14518 Church Street), erected ca. 1787 and enlarged in the early nineteenth century, reflects a sidepassage plan in which a stair passage runs along one side of the structure, usually for its full depth, flanked on one side by two nearly equal-sized rooms. In town settings, such as Upper Marlboro, the first floor typically housed a downstairs parlor or commercial room, while the back room was set aside as a dining room. The upper floors were typically used as sleeping rooms.<sup>71</sup>

## Greek Revival

The Greek Revival style (ca. 1825-1860) did not take hold in Upper Marlboro with the same vigor one would find in other nearby places, such as Annapolis and Washington, D.C. Instead, "[local] builders tended to use Greek Revival motifs without resort to the total image."<sup>72</sup> The resulting style included a symmetrical façade, low-pitched gable roofs, pedimented gables, classical proportions, and heavy cornices with unadorned friezes.

One dwelling within the residential area, the Brooke-Herring House (5600 Old Crain Highway), exhibits notable features of the Greek Revival style. Although constructed of two parts, the original ca. 1870 wing retains Greek Revival-style detailing. The dwelling retains a symmetrical facade capped by a low-pitched, side-gable roof. The multi-light wings are double-sash types, and the centrally located entry features a narrow line of transom and sidelights. The original one-story, one-bay porch, one of the most widely repeated Greek Revival stylistic features, has been removed from the dwelling's façade.

# Gothic Revival

Similar to the application of Greek Revival-style motifs, high-style examples of the Gothic style (ca. 1840-1880) are not represented in Upper Marlboro's residential buildings. Instead, builders applied motifs to existing dwellings, such as the decorated vergeboard and smoothly arched porch supports on Kingston. In addition, the pointed-arch windows and steeply pitched roofs that characterize Trinity Episcopal Church (14515 Church Street) and Union United Methodist Church (14414/14418 Old Marlboro Pike) are stylistic motifs of the Gothic Revival style.<sup>73</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Gabrielle M. Lanier and Bernard L. Herman, *Everyday Architecture of the Mid-Atlantic*, (Baltimore and London, The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1997), 28-32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Lanier and Herman, Everyday Architecture of the Mid-Atlantic, 32-38.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Lanier and Herman, Everyday Architecture of the Mid-Atlantic, 138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Virginia and Lee McAlester, A Field Guide to American Houses, (New York, Alfred A. Knopf, 2002), 197.

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 18

### Queen Anne

Upper Marlboro retains two dwellings that exemplify the Queen Anne architectural style, popularized from 1880 until 1910. The National Register-listed John H. Traband House (14204 Old Marlboro Pike) was constructed in 1897 and retains excellent integrity as Upper Marlboro's best example of a dwelling reflecting a high architectural style. Although altered, the Owens-Dyer House (14508 Main Street), constructed in 1900, also illustrates the Queen Anne style. Identifying features of the Queen Anne style included a steeply pitched, irregularly shaped roof that typically includes a dominant front-facing gable, patterned shingles, cutaway bay windows, projecting bays, and other materials and features used to avoid a smooth-walled appearance. An asymmetrical façade with a partial- or full-width porch typically extends along one or both side walls.<sup>74</sup>

### Folk Victorian

Upper Marlboro includes one dwelling that exhibits characteristics of the Folk Victorian style (1870-1910). The O'Bryan-Fisher House (14407 Old Marlboro Pike) was constructed in 1873. The dwelling features a onestory, full-width front porch with spindlework detailing, a shallow cross gable, and a symmetrical façade, all identifying features of the Folk Victorian style.

## Colonial Revival

The Colonial Revival style had its origins in the Centennial and, like many of the other national styles, was not widely constructed in the residential area. Colonial Revival-style dwellings within Upper Marlboro date to the late-1930s and early 1940s, with the majority located along Rectory Lane. The dwelling located at 14107 Rectory Lane best represents the Colonial Revival style. Identifying features include a symmetrical façade with a centrally located front door accentuated by a decorative pediment supported by pilasters. The dwelling also retains a rectangular-shaped footprint and brick exterior wall cladding meant to imitate historic building materials.<sup>75</sup> Notably, the Colonial Revival style continued to influence dwellings throughout the twentieth century and into the twenty-first century; the persistence of the Colonial Revival style is most visible in the modern residential subdivisions constructed on the landscape just outside the residential area's boundaries.

## Tudor

Upper Marlboro contains two dwellings on Rectory Lane that exhibit elements of the Tudor style of architecture, popularized from 1890 until 1940. The dwellings located at 14112 and 14308 are capped by steeply pitched side-gabled roofs dominated by at least one cross gable. Multi-light, narrow windows, hung in pairs, are present. The dwelling at 14108 Rectory Lane represents an earlier side-gable roof accentuated with Tudor-style detailing, including a prominent cross gable and paired windows. The main entries into 14108 and 14308 Rectory Lane feature a single-leaf, rounded-arch door.<sup>76</sup>

## American Foursquare

The American Foursquare was a common early twentieth-century suburban house form. Several examples are located within the residential area, including the dwellings at 14211 Rectory Lane (ca. 1929) and 14310 Rectory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> McAlester, A Field Guide to American Houses, 263.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> McAlester, A Field Guide to American Houses, 320-323.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> McAlester, A Field Guide to American Houses, 355-356.
Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 19

Lane. Essentially a subtype of the Prairie style of building, American Foursquare dwellings commonly include hipped or pyramidal roofs and symmetrical facades, although entrances may be off center.<sup>77</sup>

## Vernacular Architecture

Vernacular architecture by far characterizes the majority of extant dwellings within the residential area. The term refers to buildings and structures that were built in a functional manner, sometimes using indigenous materials, with little to no stylistic embellishment. Vernacular buildings are those that were erected without the benefit of architects' plans. Vernacular dwellings typically appear as common house forms or plans. Occasionally, minimal stylistic detailing is included on these forms and plans, often representing a greatly simplified interpretation of a higher style example. As noted above in the discussion of stylized architecture, most of the dwellings in the residential area can be stylistic as vernacular interpretations of higher styles or as local forms with applied stylistic detailing.

Vernacular dwellings within the residential area are identified through their forms. There are a number of midto late-nineteenth and early- to mid-twentieth-century vernacular housing forms present within Upper Marlboro, including the I-House, gable-front cottage, side-gable cottage, and bungalow.

From approximately 1870 through 1925, the I-house was one of the most common residential building types constructed throughout Maryland and was characterized by a two-story dwelling measuring one-room deep, with a rear ell. The symmetrical façade featured a front entry and often a cross gable. Examples dating to the 1920s are found along Old Crain Highway (5517, 5519, and 5521) and earlier examples exist at 14505 (ca. 1840) and 14509 Church Street (ca. 1870).

The gable-front cottage was extremely simple and inexpensive to build, typically measuring one-and-one-halfstory in height, sometimes two and featuring a full- or partial-width porch. Examples of the gable-front cottage within Upper Marlboro include the dwelling at 14500 Main Street (1925) and 14307 Old Marlboro Pike (1930). Like the gable-front cottage, the side-gable cottage was extremely simple and inexpensive to build. The shape of the roof was the only feature that differentiated the gable-front from the side-gable cottage. The dwellings located at 5431 Old Crain Highway (1939) and 14205 Old Marlboro Pike (1924) are examples of side-gable cottages.

Only three dwellings reflecting the bungalow type (also referred to as Craftsman) are present in Upper Marlboro despite that the low cost, versatility, and ease of construction contributed to the proliferation of the bungalow type throughout Maryland in the early twentieth century. 14306 Rectory Lane (1936), 14503 Main Street (1929), and 14503 Old Mill Road (ca. 1930) each measure one-and-one-half-stories in height with a low-pitched gable roof and wide, overhanging eaves. An integral porch, supported by massive battered square columns, extends through to the ground level without breaking the level of the porch floor. The dwellings include an exterior chimney and varied window openings.

Mid-Twentieth-Century Architecture

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> McAlester, A Field Guide to American Houses, 439.

#### United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

# **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

#### Section number 8 Page 20

Most of the post-1940 dwellings in the residential area are examples of the Cape Cod style from the 1940s, Minimal Traditional style from the late 1930s to mid 1950s, and Ranch form from the 1950s to 1960.

14212 Rectory Lane (1940) and 14302 Rectory Lane (1942) feature symmetrical facades, side-gable roofs with evenly spaced dormers, and flush central entries, all characteristics of the Cape Cod style. The dwellings located at 14422 Old Marlboro Pike (1945), 14104 Rectory Lane (1946), and 14301 Rectory Lane (1938) all exhibit elements of the Minimal Traditional style. These features include one-story height, with side-gable roofs dominated by a gable-front projection and one substantial chimney located in the gable end. As suggested by their label, these Minimal Traditional houses incorporate a minimal amount of traditional detailing.

The Ranch form originated in the late 1930s but did not reach the height of its popularity until the 1950s and 1960s, the period to which most examples within the Upper Marlboro residential area date. One late-1930s example is located at 14006 Rectory Lane (1939). The Ranch form, rectilinear or elongated in shape, measures one story tall with a low-pitched or flat roof. The façade is typically broad and asymmetrical. Often, Ranch houses have large picture windows and low chimneys. Front porches as well as ornamentation are minimal. Examples are located at 14010 Rectory Lane (1960) and 14207 Rectory Lane (1960).

## Statement of Significance and Integrity:

The Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area is significant under Criterion A in the area of community planning and development. The residential area is a notable collection of buildings that reflect development over time, from the eighteenth century through the twentieth century. As the center of governments and politics in Prince George's County since 1721, Upper Marlboro includes a distinctly separate residential community that development on the outskirts of the town center in direct response to the growth of the political and commercial importance of the town. The residential buildings reflect the continual growth and stability of the community from its designation as the county seat in 1721 through the mid twentieth century. The residential area is also significant under the African-American Historic Resources in Prince George's County Multiple Property Theme Study.<sup>78</sup> The residential area includes the site of a significant African-American population in the post-Civil War era and demonstrates their transition from slavery to freedom through their relocated tenant farm dwellings and construction of a church and cemetery near the Western Branch. The residential area is also significant under Criterion C in the area of architecture as a notable collection of buildings, sites, and objects that reflects distinct styles, types, forms and periods of construction from the eighteenth to the mid-twentieth centuries. Styles and forms present within the Upper Marlboro Residential Area include center-passage and side-passage plans, Greek Revival, Gothic Revival, Queen Anne, Colonial Revival, Tudor, I-house, and bungalow types, among others.

The period of significance begins in 1721, with the designation of Upper Marlboro as the county seat for Prince George's County, and ends in 1961. The town's status as the county seat has contributed to continued residential development to the present day; therefore, the period of significance extends to the fifty-year age criteria consideration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Betty Bird, *African-American Historic Resources in Prince George's County, Maryland*, Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, October 2003.

# United States Department of the Interior National Park Service

## **National Register of Historic Places Continuation Sheet**

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 8 Page 21

#### Integrity

The Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area is comprised of a historically related collection of eighteenth-, nineteenth-, and twentieth-century buildings, sites, and objects. The area retains its location on the northwest, west, and southwest sides of the commercial center of Upper Marlboro. Large swaths of woodland still border the area to the east and south, with the government and commercial center to the east, thereby supporting integrity of setting. The residential area is cohesively linked by its shared history, which developed as a direct result of Upper Marlboro's continuation as Prince George's County seat since 1721. The limited modern intrusions and overall continued use of the residential area as Upper Marlboro's residential area convey integrity of feeling, setting, and association. The residential area retains its small-town setting, as intrusions that post-date the period of significance (1742-1961) mostly consist of smaller ancillary buildings and a small number of interspersed modern dwellings that do not detract from the cohesion and integrity of the residential area in its entirety.

For a list of contributing and non-contributing properties within the district, see the attached Building Inventory.

Interfactor	1 3	Α	B	0	۵	Ш	<u></u>	ა	Ι
Findo Georges County, Mayland         Findo Georges County, Mayland         Among Construction         Explore Reserves         Among Construction         Exp	r 🖁	Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area, PG: 79-115							
Prosent Address         Historic Mantellie Munches         Owner Nameskie Munches         Pank CE Cherners Si SOUNT         Recover Si Pask         Pank CE Cherners Si SOUNT         Pank CE Cherners	1	Prince George's County, Maryland							
14500 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         PENIVGE EGREGIS COUNTY UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         PENIVE EGREGIS COUNTY UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         PENIVE UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         PENINT         PENINT         PENINT         PENINT           UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         Burneli-Andersen House (PC, 75-015-014)         EGREMAMON         D746         Can 1430         PENINT           UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         Burneli-Andersen House (PC, 75-015-014)         EGREMAMON         D746         13240         Peneling           UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         Burneli-Andersen House (PC, 75-015-014)         EGREMAMON         D746         13240         Peneling           UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ20772         Burneli-Andersen House (PC, 75-015-014)         EGREMAMON         D746         13240         Peneling           UPPER MARLLORCO, MIZ2077	- E	Property Address	Historic Name/Site Number (Previously Identified Resource)	Owrier Name/Address	Acres	Date of Construction	Style/Form	Resource Type	Contributing/Non Contributing
44501 CHURCH ST. LUPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772CHURCH STREET UPER (CHURCH STREET UPER MARLBORO, MDZ07726051982Dwelling44600 CHURCH STChurch Street House, TableBOWLER, JOHN P. JR & BETTY S0.7ca. 1840Monified -Dwelling44600 CHURCH STChurch Street House, TableBOWLER, JOHN P. JR & BETTY S0.7ca. 1840Monified -Dwelling44600 CHURCH STChurch Street House, Fach0.746Ga. 1840ca. 1840Monified -Dwelling44500 CHURCH STDumel-Anderson House (PG. 7-5-019-014)74.505Ca. 1840Ca. 1840Monified -Dwelling44510 CHURCH STDumel-Anderson House (PG. 7-5-019-014)74.5050.746ca. 1840Monified -Dwelling44510 CHURCH STDumel-Moderson House (PG. 7-5-019-014)74.5050.746ca. 1840Monified -Dwelling44510 CHURCH STDUPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772DUPER MARLBORO, MDZ07720.4491923VermacularDwelling44510 CHURCH STThinky Episcopal Church andCHURCH STCarbie MDZ 1108Monified -Monified -Dwelling44514 CHURCH STThinky Episcopal Church andCHURCH STThinky Episcopal Church andCarbie MDZ 1108Monified -Monified -Dwelling44514 CHURCH STThinky Episcopal Church andCHURCH STThinky Episcopal Church andCarbie MDZ 1108VermacularDwelling44514 CHURCH STThinky Episcopal Church andChurch STThinky Episcopal Church andCarbie RAVILRDwellingUPER	*	14500 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		PRINCE GEORGES COUNTY ROOM 3020 C A B UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772 c/o RIGHT OF WAY SECTION	0.133	1948	NA	Utility Building	Contributing
14505 CHURCH STChurch Street House, TalondBOWLER, JOHN P. IR & BETTY S0.7ca. 1840Modified I.Dwelling14505 CHURCH STHouse (PG: 75-019-014)ENGLENOODS, FL. 32230.7ca. 1840, ca.HouseDwelling14509 CHURCH STBurnel Anderson House (PG: 75-019-014)PLUNSLER, JOE & GERMANO.0.746ca. 1840, ca.H-HouseDwelling14509 CHURCH STBurnel Anderson House (PG: 79-019-014)HATEDTALE0.746ca. 1840, ca.H-HouseDwelling14510 CHURCH STBurnel Anderson House (PG: 79-010-014)HATEDTALE0.746ca. 1840, ca.LHOUSEDwelling14510 CHURCH STDVERR MARLBORO, MD20772Burnel HARLBORO, MD20772DOEDS0.746ca. 1840, ca.Dwelling14513 CHURCH STDVERR MARLBORO, MD20772DVERR MARLBORO, MD207731.1331845Dwelling14515 CHURCH STContect PriceDENK RARLBORO, MD207731.14351844Dwelling14516 CHURCH STContect PriceDENK RARLBORO, MD207731.14351845Dwelling14516 CHURCH STContect PriceDENK RARLBORO, MD207731.14351845Dwelling14516 CHURCH STContect PriceDENK RARLBORO, MD207731.1435DWER RARLBORO, MD20773DWER RARLBORO, MD2077314516 CHURCH STContect PriceDENK RARLBORO, MD20773DOEDSDWER RARLBORO, MD20773DWER RARLBORO, MD20773DWER RARLBORO, MD20773DWER RARLBORO, MD2077314516 CHURCH STContect PriceDENK REVOLURCH STDWER RARL		14501 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		., MARGUERITE RCH STREET UPPER LBORO,MD20772	0,95	1982		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; post dates period of significance
14500 CHURCH ST     Durnell-Anderson House (PG, 7F, ATE ACTE     PLUNSLER, JOE & GERMANO, ACTE     0.746     ca. 1840, ca. 1890, ca.     H-House     Dwelling       14510 CHURCH ST     UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     019-05.0)     019-05.0)     14500 CHURCH ST     14500 CHURCH ST     14500 CHURCH ST     14500 CHURCH ST     14510 CHURCH ST     14510 CHURCH ST     0.449     1923     Wemacular     Dwelling       14510 CHURCH ST     CUREER MARLBORO, MD20772     DYOLGER MARLBORO, MD 20773     0.561     1930     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURCH ST     Trinity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     Vernacular     Dwelling     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURCH ST     Trinity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     Vernacular     Dwelling     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURCH ST     Trinity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     Vernacular     Dwelling     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURCH ST     Trinity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     Vernacular     Dwelling     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURCH ST     Trinity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     Vernacular     Dwelling     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURCH ST     Trinity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772     Vernacular     Vernacular     Dwelling       14513 CHURC	1. S.	14505 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	Church Street House, Talbot House (PG: 79-019-014)	BOWLER,JOHN P JR & BETTY S 6198 HOLBROOK ST ENGLEWOOD, FL 34224	0.7	ca. 1840	Modified I- House	Dwelling	Contributing
14510 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772CLAGETT HILDRETH B LTZ POILS MLL Z POIL0.4491923VernacularDwelling14514 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772MLLEZPOILE, MLL Z POI MLLEZPOILE, MLL Z POIL0.4491930VernacularDwelling14514 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772MLLEZPOILE, MLL Z POIL POWKERS, FELICITA B Timity Episcopal Church and UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ07730.4491930VernacularDwelling14515 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772Timity Episcopal Church and Centerly (PG: 75-019-016)VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH UPPER MARLBORO, MD 207731.1331345Content and Centerly Church and Church and CenterlyDwelling14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772Centerly (PG: 79-019-016)UPPER MARLBORO, MD 207731.1331345CenterlyCenterly14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0772Centerly (PG: 79-019-016)UPPER MARLBORO, MD 207731.1331345CenterlyCenterly14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0773Centerly 1.1330.614CenterlyCenterlyCenterly14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0773Centerly 1.1330.614CenterlyCenterly14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0773Centerly 1.1330.614CenterlyCenterly14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0773Unterl House (PG: 79-019-01)UPER MARLBORO, MD 207730.614Centerly14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MDZ0773Unterl House (PG: 79-019-01)UPER MARLBORO, MD 207730.614Centerly14500 ELM	a	14509 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	Bunnell-Anderson House (PG: 79- 019-054)		0.746	ca. 1840; ca. 1890	I-House	Dwelling	Contributing
14514 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20773CIS611930Side-gabled, wemacularDwelling14515 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20773Tinity Episcopal Church and Tinity Episcopal Church and DPER MARLBORO, MD207730.5611930Side-gabled, wemacularDwelling14515 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772Tinity Episcopal Church and Cemetery (PG: 79-019-015)VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH DPER MARLBORO, MD207731331345Gothic Revival CemeteryCenetery Cemetery14515 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772Centert (PG: 79-019-015)SMTH,J J & DONNA REVOCABLE SIMTH,J J & DONNA REVOCABLE1.1331345Gothic Revival Centert PGCentert PG14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772Content (PG: 79-019-015)SMTH,J J & DONNA REVOCABLE SIMD 214010.614CatalonCentert PG14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20773Content (PG: 79-019-015)S567 GOLFERS RIDGE RD ANNAPOLIS, MD 214010.614CatalonCentert PG14510 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20773Content (PG: 79-019-016)VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH ANNAPOLIS, MD 207730.614PassageDwelling14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20773TUTTH HOUSE (PG: 79-019-016)I4500 ELM ST0.554ContalContalPeristatical- Peristatical-14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20773TUTTH HOUSE (PG: 79-019-016)I4500 ELM ST0.554ContalPeristatical- Peristatical-Peristatical- PolD20773Peristatical- Peristatical-Peristatical- PolD20773Peristatical- Peristatical-Peristatical- <br< td=""><td></td><td>14510 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772</td><td></td><td>CLAGETT, HILDRETH B 1212 DICUS MILL RD MILLERSVILLE, MD 21108</td><td>0,449</td><td>1923</td><td>Vernacular</td><td>Dwelling</td><td>Contributing</td></br<>		14510 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CLAGETT, HILDRETH B 1212 DICUS MILL RD MILLERSVILLE, MD 21108	0,449	1923	Vernacular	Dwelling	Contributing
14515 CHURCH STTinity Episcopal Church and D BOX 187VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH 1.1331.1331.845Ecotesiastical EcotesiasticalUPPER MARLBORO, MD20772Cemetery (PG: 79-019-016)UPPER MARLBORO, MD 207731.1331.845Centic RevivalContrent and Church and Cemetery14518 CHURCH STContent (PG: 79-019-016)SMITH-J & DONNA REVOCABLE TRUST0.6141.1300Side-PassageDwelling14518 CHURCH STContent (PG: 79-019-016)SMITH-J & DONNA REVOCABLE TRUST0.6148.1787718000Side-Passage14518 CHURCH STContent (PG: 79-019-016)TRUST2667 GOLFERS RIDGE RD0.6148.178778.06-PassageDwelling14519 CHURCH STNational Register ListedVESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH0.8190.8148.07878.046-PassageDwelling14519 CHURCH STUPPER MARLBORO, MD207730.8190.8190.8191.926Parish Hall14500 ELM STUPPER MARLBORO, MD207730.8190.504ca. 1850RevivalDwelling14500 ELM STUPPER MARLBORO, MD207730.504ca. 1850RevivalDwelling		NAMES OF CONTRACT OF CONTRACT.		POWERS,FELICITA B PO BOX 666 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	0.561	1930	Side-gabled, vernacular	Dwelling	Contributing
14518 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772Content (PG: 79-019-016) National Register Listed National Register ListedSMITH, J & DONNA REVOCABLE TRUST 2567 GOLFERS RIDGE RD ANNAPOLIS, MD 21401Ga. 1787, 1800, 1844Side-PassageDwelling14519 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772Content (PG: 79-019-016) National Register Listed 	5	14515 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	Trinity Episcopal Church and Cemetery (PG: 79-019-015)	VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH PO BOX 187 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	1.133	1845	Gothic Revival	Ecclesiastical- Church and Cemetery	Contributing
14519 CHURCH ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH PO BOX 187 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 207731926Ecclesiastical Parish Hall Parish Hall14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD207720.8191926Colonial RevivalColonial RevivalDwelling			Content (PG: 79-019-016) National Register Listed	SMITH,JJ & DONNA REVOCABLE TRUST 2567 GOLFERS RIDGE RD ANNAPOLIS, MD 21401	0.614	ca. 1787; 1800; 1844		·	Contributing
14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772 Turner House (PG: 79-019-01) 14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772 0 594 ca. 1850 Revival Dwelling				VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH PO BOX 187 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	0.810 0	1926		Ecclesiastical- Parish Hall	Non-Contributing; lacks integrity
		and the second	Turner House (PG: 79-019-01)	SIMPSON, KAREN 14500 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0 594	ca. 1850	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing

B Jarhoe-Bowie House (DC
Jarboe-Bowie House (PG: 79-019-700 7TH ST SW APT 634 02) WASHINGTON, DC 20024
Digges-Sasscer House (PG: 79- 019-018) UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
BURTON, ROBERT M. & TRESS BELL-BURTON 14508 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
RICE,ANN B. REVOCABLE TRUST 2545 CARROLLTON RD ANNAPOLIS, MD 21403
Trelawn (PG: 79-019-017) 14519 ELM ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
BUCK, GENE C. 14407 OLD MILL RD UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
BROWN, NORRIS O. and ESTHER W. UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
COLBERT, VERNIC V. ET AL 14503 OLD MILL RD UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
STOUT, PATRICK J 14500 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
WARREN, SHANE W 14503 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
CLAGETT, FRANK M 14504 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772

<b>[</b>	A	C	C	۵	ш	L.	U	I
26	14507 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		DULEY,PATRICK R ETAL 14507 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.501	1941	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
27	14508 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	Owens-Dyer House (PG: 79-019- 055)	DYER, ANDREW W & SHANNON E 14508 MAIN ST UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772 ¢/o BOX 15	0.612	1900	Queen Anne	Dwelling	Contributing
by an	5410 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CWABS, INC. 400 COUNTRY WIDE WAY SIMI VALLEY, CA93065	0.21	2001		Dwelling	Non- Contributing:post- dates period of significance
ő	5412 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		REID, SAMUEL & EBONY 5410 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	0.43	1977		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; post-dates period of significance
	5415 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	Kingston (PG: 79-019-013); National Register Listed	CLAGETT,GEORGE P & NANCY 5905 FLINTSHIRE LN DALLAS, TX 75252	2.664	Ca. 1730	Central- Passage, Gothic Revival Detailing	Dwelling	Contributing
<u>ب</u>	5420 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CLAGGETT, T. VAN & FELICITA PO BOX 666 UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	0.87	1985		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; post-dates period of significance
R	5424 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		PERRY,ARNETTA M A 5424 OLD CRAIN HGHWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	1.169	1913	American Foursquare	Dwelling	Contributing
	5428 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		SUMMERLOT, JOHN D & EMILY S 5428 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.956	1912	Vermacular	Dwelling	Contributing
	5431 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CLAGETT,GLADYS B PO BOX 539 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	1.054	1939	Side Gable Cottage	Dwelling	Contributing
35	5436 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		BANK OF AMERICA NATL ASSOC 2780 LAKE VISTA DR LEWISVILLE, TX 75067 ¢/o EMC MRTG CORP	0.316	1900	en e	Dwelling	Contributing
and the second	5505 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		UPPER MARLBORO, TOWN OF MAIN STREET UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.517				Non-Contributing; post dates period of significance
	5506 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		WILSON,CLARA K & MARY E K PARKER 5506 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	1.648	nu moj quant con cost en e su fui a su part e ruge a ruge a ruge e r	House	Dwelling	Contributing

	A	B	0	٥	ш	 LL-	υ	I
e e e	5515 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		FUNK,MICHAEL & JACQUELYN A 5515 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0 378	1950	Gable Front	Dwelling	Contributing
1	5516 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		EWING,VICTOR E 6885 ROSE HILL RD PORT TOBACCO, MD 20677	0.31	early 20th century	Gable Front	Dwelling	Non-Contributing: house substantially altared C 2000
64	5517 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		STUBBS, DENNIS J 7702 L OLD ALEXANDRIA FERRY RD CLINTON, MD 20735	0.335	1923	l-House	Dwelling	Contributing
4	5518 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		SHAW, GEORGE M & PATRICE A 5518 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	0.61	1979		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; post dates period of significance
Ť T	5519 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CHILDRESS,REBECCA W 5519 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.289	1923	-House	Dwelling	Contributing
64	5521 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		REYNOLDS, SARAH A & DANIEL L 5521 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.464	1918	House	Dwelling	Contr <sup>*</sup> buting
1	5522 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		FALICA, MARK 5522 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	1.364	2004			Non-Contributing: post dates period of significance
1	5600 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	Brooke-Herring House (PG: 79- 019-45)	HERRING,PETER N & JOSEPHINE R 5600 OLD CRAIN HWY UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	1.323	1870	Greek Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
46	14204 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	John H. Traband House (PG:-79-019-021); National Register Listed	DIEKMAN, DIANE 14204 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.716	ca. 1895	Queen Anne	Dwelling	Contributing
47	14205 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		STONE, TRACY D 14205 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.509	1924	Side Gable Cottage	Dwelling	Contributing
48 80	14303 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		VESTRY OF TRINITY CHURCH PO BOX 187 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	1.83	1965		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; post dates period of significance
49	14307 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		HOURCLE,JOSPEPH A 14307 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.347	1930	Gable Front	Dwelling	Contributing
T CONTRACTOR OF THE OWNER	14401 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		HOBBS, DAVID A & LINDA W 14401 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.442	1923	Vernacular	Dwelling	Contributing

2	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting
I	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing
υ	Dwelling	Ecclesiastical- Church	Dwelling	Historic Marker	Cemetery	Cemetery	Cemetery	Dwelling	Dwelling	Dwelling	Dwelling	Dwelling
LL.	Folk Victorian	Gothic Revival	Minimal Traditional	A/N N	A/N	A/N	¥.	Colonial Revival	Colonial Revival	Ranch	Colonial Revival	Minimal Traditional
ш	1873	1916	1945	1922	1849	1796	unknown	1939	1944	1960	1000 million and 1046	1946
۵	0.252	0.286; 0.456	0.28	NA	6.87	a	0.03 0.03 0.03	0.86	0.349	0.237	0.245	0.237
0	HOPKINS,ROBERT D III PO BOX 64 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	UNION UNITED METHODIST CHURCH 14418 OLD MARLBORO PIK UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	UNION UNITED METHODIST CHURCH 14418 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772		SMITH, RICHARD A 8806 STONEHAVEN COURT POTOMAC, MARYLAND 20854	CLAGGETT, ELIZABETH S, ET AL. 17300 AQUASCO FARM RD. AQUASCO, MD20608	SMITH, RICHARD A 8806 STONEHAVEN COURT POTOMAC, MARYLAND 20854	SONNETT, STEPHEN F & BARBARA B 14006 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	PARRISH, MARIE F 14007 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	SECURITIZED ASSET TRS 2006- HE2 1100 CORPORATE CENTER DR RALEIGH, NC 27607 c/o HOME EQ	WARMAN, LAWRENCE K JR & PATRICIA J 14011 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	STOREY, JAMES 14100 RECTORY LANE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
<b>D</b>	O'Bryan-Fisher House (PG: 79- 019-056)	Union Memorial United Methodist Church (PG: 79-019-020)		Crain Highway Monument (PG: 79- 019-064)	Tyler Family Cemetery (PG: 79- 019-073)	Forrest Family Cemetery (PG: 79- 019-071)	Marlboro Methodist Episcopal Church Cemetery (PG: 79-019- 074)					
A.	14407 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14414/14418 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14422 OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14500 BLOCK OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	OLD MARLBORO PIKE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14006 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14007 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14010 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14011 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14100 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772
	51	52	53	57	55	56	57	28	59	00	61	· 6

	A	ß	U.	٥	ш	ш.	G	I
63	14101 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		STAHL, ROBERT F JR & ALICIA M 7061 OLIVER SHOP RD HUGHESVILLE, MD 20637	0.246	1950	Cape Cod	Dwelling	Contributing
64	14102 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		MILES, SASSIREE C 14102 RECTORY LANE UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	0.24	1964		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; post dates period of significance
65	14103 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		GRAVES, TINA M 4702 MERCURY DR ROCKVILLE, MD 20853	0.247	1939	Cape Cod	Dwelling	Contributing
99	14104 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		WELCH, KAREN J & WILLIAM S 14104 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.236	1946	Minimal Traditional	Dwelling	Contributing
67	14106 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		WALKER, WILLIAM D III 14106 RECTORY LN BOWIE, MD 20715	0.235	1939		Dwelling	Non-Contributing; lacks integrity
89	14107 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		MATURO, SUSAN A 14107 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.249	<b>1948</b>	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	
တ္တ	14108 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		ELSWICK,MONTE & NANCY ETAL 14108 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.235	1938	Gable Front, Tudor detailing	Dwelling	Contributing
2	14109 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	ne statute de la constante de la const	CAREY, EILEEN 14109 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.249	1954	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
71	14110 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		EMMERICH,ALLISON 14110 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.234	1938	Cernacular	Dwelling	Non-Contributing; lacks integrity
72	14111 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO. MD20772		RAWNSLEY,GRAHAM & REGINA G 14111 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.25	1947	Cross-gable cottage	Dwelling	Contributing
73	14112 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CUTHBERT, BAXTER & MAUREEN 14112 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.249	1939	Tudor	Dwelling	Contributing
74	014113 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		TITUS, TRACY R & STEPHEN J 14113 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.269	1948	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
75	14200 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	TRINITY CHURCH CEMETERY PO BOX 187 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	3.602		<b>VN</b>	Cemetery	Contributing
76	14205 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		WELCH, TRAVIS V 14205 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.233	1935	Gable Front	Dwelling	Contributing

	A	â	C	٥	ш	Ľ.	IJ	I
77	14207 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		TUCKER, JULIAN R & DEBORAH G 14207 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.323	1960	Ranch	Dwelling	Contributing
78	14208 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		FORD, MARK W 14208 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.263	1947	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
79	14209 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		STRINE, DONALD & ROBERTA 14209 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.287	1960	Ranch	Dwelling	Contributing
88	14211 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		BURRITT,JEFFREY & HELEANA 14211 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.161	1929	American Foursquare	Dwelling	Contributing
<u></u>	14212 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		BROWN,KENNETH E & VICTORIA D 14212 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.219	1940	Cape Cod	Dwelling	Contributing
82	14213 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		WELCH,SCOTT 14104 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.233	1941	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
ŝ	14215 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		CLAGETT,T VAN JR & FELICITA M PO BOX 666 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	0.233	1936	Colonial Revival	Dwelling	Contributing
84	14300 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		MCCAULEY,JOHN E T & KRISTIE A WARMAN 14300 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.22	1941	Cape Cod Code Code	Dwelling	Contributing
85	14301 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	~	SUIT, EVELYN C LVNG REVOCABLE TRUST PO BOX 537 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	0.233	1938	Minimal Traditional	Dwelling	Contributing
86	14302 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		MANWILL, WALTER & DIANE 14302 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.22	1942	Cape Cod	Dwelling	Contributing
87	14303 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		LEONNIG,GEORGE M & MARY H SNYDER 14303 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.233	1936	Vernacular	Dwelling	Contributing
88	14306 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		SONNETT, DANIEL F & SHANNON O 14306 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	0.204	1936	Bungalow	Dwelling	Contributing
တ္ထ	14308 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772		MCGEAN,DONALD C PO BOX 285 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	0.204	1937	Tudor	Dwelling	Contributing

	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting	ting
I	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing	Contributing
ს	Dwelling	Dwelling	Dwelling	Dwelling	Dwelling	Cemetery	Dwelling
L	Ranch	American Foursquare	Gable Fromt	Kanch	Colonial Revival	<b>KN</b>	Vernacular
and form	1956	1931	1923	1953	1961		1956
۵	0.233	0.204	0.232	0.317	0.147	3.071	0.252
<b>U</b>	WYVILL, JEROLD F 14309 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	MATTINGLY,JAMES M 14310 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	BONTRAGER, NICOLE 14311 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	MOUFTI,SANDRA L PO BOX 215 UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20773	SMITH, RUFFIN R 14455 TRINITY LANE UPPER MARLBORO MD 20772	METHODIST EPISCOPAL CHURCH 14418 OLD MARLBORO PIK UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772	LEHMANN,CARL H & ELIZABETH A 5300 WILSON LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD 20772
ന			<ul> <li>Second Second Sec</li></ul>				
A	14309 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14310 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14311 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14315 RECTORY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772	14455 TRINITY LN, UPPER MARLBORO MD 20772	VALLEY LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD	5300 WILSON LN UPPER MARLBORO, MD20772
	6	5	92	33	94	95	P <sup>*-assessor</sup>

County and State

Previous documentation on file (NPS):	Primary location of additional data:
preliminary determination of individual listing (36 CFR 67 has been	State Historic Preservation Office
requested	Other State agency
previously listed in the National Register	Federal agency
previously determined eligible by the National Register	X Local government
designated a National Historic Landmark	University
recorded by Historic American Buildings Survey #	X Other
	Prince George's County Department of
	Planning Vertical Files; Frederick S. Demarr
recorded by Historic American Engineering Record #	Name of repository: Library

Historic Resources Survey Number (if assigned): \_\_\_\_

#### 10. Geographical Data

#### Acreage of Property 83.5

(do not include previously listed resource acreage)

#### **UTM References**

(Place additional UTM references on a continuation sheet)

1	18	347331	4298210	3	18	347780	4297345
	Zone	Easting	Northing		Zone	Easting	Northing
2	18	347806	4297774	4	18	347141	4297380
	Zone	Easting	Northing		Zone	Easting	Northing

#### Verbal Boundary Description (describe the boundaries of the property)

The boundary includes approximately 83.5 acres situated generally on the west of the commercial portion of the Town of Upper Marlboro, within the incorporated limits of the town. The northern starting point of the boundary is 14204 Old Marlboro Pike (John H. Traband House). From there, the boundary proceeds along an irregular southeasterly direction to a point near the Western Branch of the Patuxent River. At this location, a small portion of the district that includes the Union Memorial United Methodist Church cemetery, is located outside of the town boundary near the Western Branch. The district boundary then proceeds in a generally northwesterly direction to a point north of Old Crain Highway. Turning to the northeast, the boundary parallels Old Crain Highway to a point on the east side of School Lane, where it continues north to a point where it meets the rear of those regularly shaped parcels that front Rectory Lane. The boundary then turns west, northwest, and east to encompass the regularly shaped parcels fronting Rectory Lane before turning north at 14200 Rectory Lane to follow an irregular path to the northeast to the starting point at 14204 Old Marlboro Pike.

#### Boundary Justification (explain why the boundaries were selected)

The boundary includes those properties historically located within the Town of Upper Marlboro and those adjacent to the town to the south that supported the African-American church (demolished) and cemetery (extant) on Valley Lane during the period of significance, from 1721 through 1961.

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 9 Page 1

#### Bibliography

Books, Maps, and Monographs

#### Author Unknown

Journal of Presbyterian History, Volume 7. Ann Arbor, Michigan: University of Michigan Press, 1914.

#### Cook, Margaret W.

"Kingston National Register of Historic Places Nomination." Prepared Prince George's County Committee of the Maryland Historical Trust, April 1977.

#### Denny, George D.

Proud Past, Promising Future. Brentwood, Maryland: G.D. Denny, Jr., 1997.

## Greene, Daniel M.

A Brief History of Prince George's County in the Perspective of Three Centuries Commemorating Its 250<sup>th</sup> Anniversary. Avondale, Maryland: Daniel M. Greene, 1946.

#### Heinton, Louise Joyner

Prince George's Heritage. Baltimore: Maryland Historical Society, 1972.

## Hopkins, G.M.

Atlas of Fifteen Miles Around Washington, Including the County of Prince George Maryland. Philadelphia: G.M. Hopkins, C.E., 1878.

## Lanier Gabrielle M., and Bernard L. Herman

*Everyday Architecture of the Mid-Atlantic*. Baltimore and London: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1997.

## Martenet, Simon J.

Martenet's Map of Prince George's County. Philadelphia: Simon J. Martenet, 1861.

## McAlester, Virginia and Lee

A Field Guide to American Houses. New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1984.

## National Park Service.

National Register Bulletin: How to Complete the National Register Registration Form. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of the Interior, 1991.

National Register Bulletin: Defining Boundaries for National Register Properties. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of the Interior, 1997.

National Register Bulletin: How to Apply the National Register Criteria for Evaluation. Washington, D.C.: United States Department of the Interior, 1997.

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 9 Page 2

Pearl, Susan G.

"The Historic Residential Area on the West Side of Upper Marlboro." Unpublished manuscript.

"Erasmus Gantt House Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, March 1983.

"Jupiter Lee House Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, May 1983.

"John H. Traband House National Register of Historic Places Nomination." Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, November 1983.

"Trinity Episcopal Church Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Prince George's County Planning Commission, September 1987.

"Union Memorial United Methodist Church Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, October 1982/September 1988.

"Crain Highway Monument Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, March 1993.

African-American Heritage Survey. Upper Marlboro, Maryland: Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, 1996.

"Happy Birthday Upper Marlboro," News and Notes, XXXV, Number 4, July-August 2006.

Illustrated Inventory of Historic Sites, Prince George's County, Maryland. Upper Marlboro, Maryland: Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, 2006.

"Kingston: Background History Based on Archival Sources." July 2007.

## Prince George's County Maryland

The Neighborhoods of Prince George's County, Community Renewal Program. Prince George's County, Maryland, 1974.

## Shreve, James

A History of Upper Marlboro. Upper Marlboro, Maryland: NP, 1971.

Sanborn Fire Insurance Maps "Upper Marlboro," July 1949.

Walton Jr., John M.

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County, Maryland

Section number 9 Page 3

"A Brief Guide to Historic Upper Marlboro." Unpublished manuscript, 1976.

#### Weishar, Paul

"Crain Highway Monument Maryland Inventory of Historic Properties Form." Prepared by EHT Traceries, Inc., for the Maryland-National Capital Park and Planning Commission, February 2008.

#### Wilson, William Bender

History of the Pennsylvania Railroad Company. Philadelphia: Henry T. Coates & Company, 1895.

#### Newspaper Articles

# Author Unknown

"A Building Boom," Marlboro Gazette (Upper Marlboro, Maryland), 16 September 1898.

"Improvements in Upper Marlboro," *Enquirer Gazette* (Upper Marlboro, Maryland), 25 November 1927.

"Old Railroad To Beach Due To Be Junked," The Washington Post, 16 March 1935.

## Internet Resources

Harwood, Jr., Herbert H.

"Chesapeake Beach Railway," http://www.mdoe.org/ches\_beach\_rr.html. Accessed February 5, 2010.

## Maryland State Archives

"Proceedings of the Council of Maryland, 1696/7; 1698, Volume 23, Page 23," <u>http://aomol.net/megafile/msa/speccol/sc2900/sc2908/000001/000023/html/am23--23.html</u>. Accessed February 4, 2010.

## Virta, Alan

"Antebellum Prince George's County," <u>http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/antebel.html</u>. Accessed February 4, 2010.

"Civil War," http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/civilwar.html. Accessed February 5, 2010.

"Prince George's County: Over 300 Years of History," http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/history.html. Accessed February 4, 2010.

"The Tobacco County," <u>http://www.pghistory.org/PG/PG300/tobacounty.html</u>. Accessed February 4, 2010.

## U.S. Census Bureau

"Profile of General Demographic Characteristics: 2000, for Upper Marlboro, Maryland" <u>http://censtats.census.gov/data/MD/1602479875.pdf</u>. Accessed February 6, 2010.

Town of Upper Marlboro Residential Area

Prince George's County Maryland

Section number 9 Page 4

<u>Miscellaneous</u> Laws of Maryland of 1870. Maryland State Archives, Annapolis, Maryland

Prince George's County Circuit Court-Land Records Department Prince George's County Deed Books, Multiple Volumes, Upper Marlboro, Maryland. Prince George's County Patent Books, Multiple Volumes, Upper Marlboro, Maryland.

Prince George's County Plat Book

"Northwest Marlboro, May 28, 1928."

"James G. Sasscers Subdivision of Marlboro Heights, June 2, 1936.

#### 11. Form Prepared By

name/title Emma K Young-Diehl/Architectural Historian		
organization A.D. Marble & Company	date June 2011	
street & number 10989 Red Run Blvd, Suite 209	telephone 410.	902.1421
city or town Owings Mills	state MD	zip code 21117
Email ediehl@admarble.com		

#### **Additional Documentation**

Submit the following items with the completed form:

• Maps: A USGS map (7.5 or 15 minute series) indicating the property's location.

A **Sketch map** for historic districts and properties having large acreage or numerous resources. Key all photographs to this map.

- Continuation Sheets
- Additional items: (Check with the SHPO or FPO for any additional items)

#### Photographs:

Submit clear and descriptive black and white photographs. The size of each image must be 1600x1200 pixels at 300 ppi (pixels per inch) or larger. Key all photographs to the sketch map.

Paperwork Reduction Act Statement: This information is being collected for applications to the National Register of Historic Places to nominate properties for listing or determine eligibility for listing, to list properties, and to amend existing listings. Response to this request is required to obtain a benefit in accordance with the National Historic Preservation Act, as amended (16 U.S.C.460 et seq.). Estimated Burden Statement: Public reporting burden for this form is estimated to average 18 hours per response including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the form. Direct comments regarding this burden estimate or any aspect of this form to the Chief, Administrative Services Division, National Park Service, PO Box 37127, Washington, DC 20013-7127; and the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reductions Project (1024-0018), Washington, DC 20503



Map Sources: © 2009 i-cubed



Mop Sources: © 2009 i-cubed



ing provide state of the state

Mop Sources. © 2009 i-cubed